

FORTIETH ANNUAL REPORT 2020

Presented to the Annual General Meeting

Saturday 22 August 2020



Contents

Board of Management 2019-20	
Honorary Officers	3
Committees and Commissions	3
Delegates	4
Staff	4
Life Members	4
AA Life Governors in Tasmania	4
AA Life Members in Tasmania	4
Special Award Holders	5
Merit Award Holders	5
President's Appreciation Award	6
Acknowledgements	7
Presidents' and Board Reports 2019-20	8
Executive Officer's Report 2019-20	9
Athletics South Report 2019-20	. 12
Northern Tasmanian Athletics Inc Report 2019-20	
North West Athletic Club Report 2019-20	
Tasmanian Athletic League Report 2019-20	
Tasmanian Masters Association Report 2019-20	
Events Commission Report 2019-20	
State Performance Report 2019-20	. 20
2020 Cadbury Marathon Festival Report	
Race Walking Tasmania Report 2019-20	
Tasmanian Road Runners Report 2019-20	
2019 Out of Stadium (Road Running) Report	. 26
Para Coordinator Report 2019-20	. 26
Tasmanian Records 2019-20	
Athletics Tasmania International Representation 2019-20	. 29
Athletics Australia Service Award Recipients	. 30
Athletics Tasmania Coaching Awards 2019-20	
Tasmanian Championships Results 2019-20	. 31
Tasmanian Marathon and Half Marathon Championships	. 34
Tasmanian Mountain Running Championships	. 34
2019 Tasmanian Schools Nitro State Final	. 34
Tasmanian Combined Events Championships	
Tasmanian State 3000m and Mixed 4x400m Relay Championships	. 35
Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships	. 35
Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships	. 36
Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships	. 36
Tasmanian Age State Track & Field Championships	
Club Shields 2019-20	
Office Bearers	. 44
Athletes and Teams Placed in Australian Championships 2019-20	. 49
Athletics Tasmania Athletes of the Year 2019-20	. 50
Financial Report 2019-20	. 51
Sponsors and Supporters	. 52



Her Excellency Professor The Honourable

Board of Management 2019-20

PATRON:

	Kate Warner AM, Governor of Tasmania
VICE PATRONS:	Heather Innes AM David Lean
PRESIDENT:	Shelley Miller (to 28/10/19)
DIRECTOR:	Alec Eiszele (President from 17/2/20)
DIRECTOR:	Darren Sheen
DIRECTOR:	Wayne Fletcher OAM
DIRECTOR:	Darryl White (from 17/6/19)
DIRECTOR:	Barbara McGregor (from 17/6/19)
EXECUTIVE OFFICER:	Gabrielle Steele
PUBLIC OFFICER:	Wayne Fletcher OAM
AUDITORS:	Crowe Australasia

Honorary Officers

HON STATE TEAM GENERAL MANAGER:	Yvette Edward
SOCIAL MEDIA CO-ORDINATOR:	Dominic Anastasio
PARA ATHS CO-ORDINATOR:	Hannah Ibbott
WEBSITE POSTINGS:	Alinta Browne
HON RECORDS OFFICERS:	Wayne Fletcher OAM, Kevin Morse
HON STATISTICIANS:	Brandon Clark, Kevin Morse
HON ARCHIVISTS:	Wayne Fletcher OAM, Wayne Mason

Committees and Commissions

OF SELECTORS:	Nathan Morey (Track and Field)
	Caleb Gardner (Out of Stadium)
	Jarrod Gibson (Road)
	Wayne Fletcher (Walks)
MMISSIONER:	Brian Roe OAM

EVENTS CON

CHAIRMAN



Delegates

TASMANIAN OLYMPIC COUNCIL: COMMONWEALTH GAMES ASSOCIATION: ATHLETICS AUSTRALIA: Mary Bell OAM Brendan Hanigan Shelley Miller

Staff

EXECUTIVE OFFICER: ADMINISTRATION COORDINATORS:

TIS COACH:

Gabrielle Steele Hannah Ibbott Alinta Browne Susan Andrews

Life Members

Noel Ruddock AM (1962), Patricia Hamilton (1982), Jo Cherry (2000), PW (Wayne) Fletcher OAM (2001), Gary Sayer (2003), Frank Nott (2004), Terry Mahoney (2004), Fay Denholm (2005), Brian Roe OAM (2009), Helen Lee (2012), Wayne Mason OAM (2012), Christopher Wilson (2013), Helen Moir (2016), Sandra Speers (2018)

⁺Sir Elliott Lewis KCMG (1923), ⁺JA Edwards (1924), ⁺WH (Bill) Clemes (1935), ⁺ML (Sonny) Round (1933), ⁺Richard Darcey (1935), ⁺FA (Fred) Rose (1947), ⁺Norman G Hutton (1947), ⁺ER (Reg) Tinning (1947), ⁺CA (Froggy) Wise (1951), ⁺EW (Bill) Barwick MBE (1968), ⁺Graeme Briggs AM (1969), ⁺Mavis Ebzery OAM (1970), ⁺Doreen Frawley (1970), ⁺Geoff Boon (1976), ⁺Robin Hood AM (1976), ⁺Dorothy Claxton (1977), ⁺Eric Goss (1977), ⁺Myrtle Green (1977), ⁺Pat Mickleborough (1977), ⁺Mavis Goss (1982), ⁺Maxwell Cherry OAM (2001), ⁺Andrew Willis (2015), ⁺Rex Morriss (2016)

AA Life Governors in Tasmania

[†]Mavis M Ebzery OAM (1967), [†]Norman G Hutton (1968), Clive D Lee AM (1984), Noel J Ruddock AM (1989), [†]Graeme T Briggs AM (1990), Brian S Roe OAM (2008)

AA Life Members in Tasmania

⁺Robin Hood AM (1990), PW (Wayne) Fletcher OAM (2006), Christopher Wilson (2006), Helen Lee (2013)



Special Award Holders

⁺Molley Clements, ⁺Val Evans (1982), ⁺Len Carter (1983), David Parkes (1984), Beryle Woolley (1991), Ray James, John Martin, Margaret Ruddock (1992), Bill Matthewson (1993), John Briggs, Peter Sharp (1994), Neil Sargison (1997), Judy Casey (2006), Trevor Galbraith (2010), David Wood (2012), Gilbert Turner, Julie Turner (2013), Bill Palmer (2016)

Merit Award Holders

SOUTH

Murray Bird, +June Bowring, +Max Cherry OAM, +Lorne Copping, +Peter Eustace, Wayne Fletcher OAM, +Phyllis Gaffney, Roger Gillow, +Bill Halley, +Robin Hood AM, +Robert Holley-Hamilton, [†]Neil Littlejohn, Alan McCreary, Ian Manning, [†]Colin Mickleborough BEM, Neil Mickleborough, †Rex Morriss, †Michael O'Loughlin, †Harold Rennie, Clive Roper, †Jack Smallhorn, +Ted West, +Chris Williams, +Barrie Wise, +Phyllis Wise (1978), +John Caulfield (1979), ⁺Leslie Spears (1980), ⁺Graeme Cruise (1981), ⁺Don Hickman (1982), Kent Rayner, ⁺Anthony Risby (1983), Allan Bennett (1984), Bill Essex (1985), ⁺Gavan Wood (1986), ⁺Pat Hood (1987), Gordon Weigand (1988), Tony Bond (1989), Kimba Eyles, Ian Murray (1990), Jo Cherry, Margaret Fox, Bob Mazey, Kevin Prendergast, John Fox, Wayne Mason OAM, Russell Foley (1991), †Alan Barker, Dean Giblin, [†]Albert Johnson, Peter Keenan, Terry Mahoney, [†]Lyn Mazey, [†]Graeme Stoward (1992), Gary Sayer, Mike Stevenson, Chris Wilson (1994), Maureen McDonald, Peter McDonald (1996), Peter Lyden (1997), EC (Ted) Best AM, Gary Bissett (1998), *Barbara Westcott, *Bill Westcott (1999), +Jenny Lennon (2000), Rene Sluyters (2001), Helen Lee (2001), Brendon Hill (2006), Rosemary Coleman, Steve Lance, Jenny Stevenson (2007), Darren Alomes, Kevin Alomes, Jim Court, Jarrod Gibson, Roger Howlett, Lynne Lyden, †George Norris, Aileen Slater, Cheryl Wilson OAM (2008), Jim Morgan, Peter Turnock, Shaun Wilson (2009), Ken Doughty, Rita Whitehouse (2010), Nigel Hyland OAM, Haydyn Nielsen OAM (2011), Michael Pace (2012), David Moore, Lynne Sansom, Tony Sansom (2013), Greg Hawthorne (2014), Mandy McIntyre, Aaron Humphrey, Mark Lyden (2018), Helen Hill (2019)

NORTH

[†]Walter Bailey, [†]Beryl Bailey, [†]Geoffrey Chaplin, Don Cox, [†]Josephine Lutwyche, [†]Margaret Moore, [†]Reginald Moore, Terry Nailer, Frank Nott, [†]William Prosser, [†]Alan Smith (1978), Brian Baxter OAM (1980), Fay Denholm, [†]David Howard (1982), Anthony Walsh (1983), [†]Shirley Brasher (1984), [†]Albert Gilbertson (1985), Simon Phillips (1990), Sandra Speers, [†]Bob Becker, Ralph Crack (1991), [†]Dorothy Donald, [†]Des Hardstaff, [†]Margaret Hardstaff,Daphne Holland, [†]Peter MacMichael, Jeff Nankervis, Onie Preece,Graham Tudor, [†]Andrew Willis (1992), David Phillips (1993), [†]John Cheney, [†]Judith Phillips (1994), [†]Elma Waldren, Les Nankervis OAM, Helen Moir (Boon) (1996) Tony Donald (1997), David Brasher, [†]Leoni Nankervis (1998), Nannette Symons (2000), Max O'Toole OAM (2004), Charmaine Colbeck (2006), Peter Miller, Wayne Holt (2008), Ann Gray, [†]John Gray, Pam Hughes, Mary Moss, Bev Pickett,Elwyn Seen, Elaine Speers, Clyde Spencer (2010), Michelle Casey (2012), Kaylene Knee,Wim Vaessen (2014), Michelle Heron, Tim Heron (2015), Susan McClenaghan, Mark Smith (2018)



NORTH WEST

*Mavis Goss, Herbert Smith, Ruth Squibb (1978), Malcolm Evans (1979), Stan Goss (1981),
*Marie Shephard, Royce Fairbrother (1991), David Rogers, Mary Moore (1997), Craig Hicks (2005),
Trent Nicholls (2005), Graham Hicks (2014)

† Deceased

President's Appreciation Award

NORTH

Pam Swain (2000), Wim Vaessen (2007), Michelle Heron (2010)

SOUTH

Gary Sayer (2000), Brendon Hill (2004), Rosemary Coleman (2006) and (2016), Mathew Brooks (2013)

NORTH WEST

Graham Moore (2000), Mike Gunson (2009), Phil Clayton (2017)



Acknowledgements

Athletics Tasmania acknowledges the ongoing efforts and commitment made by its officials, coaches, volunteers and administrators. Our sport could not be successful without their contribution. Also we would like to acknowledge the efforts of our athletes and assure them that we will make every effort to give them the best support and competition that we can in the coming year.

Special recognition must go to our Government Partner the **Tasmanian Government**, whose financial contribution to our organisation is most welcome through **Communities Tasmania**.

Our parent body, **Athletics Australia**, often in partnership with the **Sports Australia** also supported us in 2019-20 – including national insurance, state performance programs along with coaching education support.

The major sponsors of the Tasmanian Marathon Festival, **Cadbury**, along with many other sponsors and supporters, helped us deliver the thirty sixth edition of this continually growing event.

Proper National Pies were our major sponsor of the Tasmanian All Schools Cross Country competition. These events are growing in popularity and we thank them for the support in 2019-20.

We thank all our sponsors and supporters for their generous assistance:

Communities Tasmania | Cadbury | Proper National Pies

Athletics Australia | Tasmanian Institute of Sport

Hobart City Council | Allcare Physiotherapy | Brighton Council | Gold Coast Airport Marathon

Launceston City Council | Get Fit Tas | The Running Edge | Project Clothing | ON Running

Central Coast Council | Budget Car Rentals | Bulk Nutrients

Graham Family Funerals | Domin8 Designs

The media has continued to be most generous in the interest shown and the coverage given to our sport, our athletes and events across the state. We thank the many individuals and organisations who have supported us in this regard over the period of this report.



Presidents' and Board Reports 2019-20

It is strange times that I find myself writing this report. It is important to reflect on how privileged we are to live in such a place where we can stay home and have health and other support services available to us.

I take this opportunity to praise the efforts of those on the front line and thank the athletic community for doing its part to help combat the virus spread. We must remain vigilant and ensure that the good habits developed over the last few months are continued to stop any further spread. We are fortunate that efforts made by the community in Tasmania have enabled us to resume the cross country.

The Tasmanian 2019-20 track and field season was successfully completed and saw some incredible performances by athletes. Tasmanians often bat above their average and this year was no exception, with exceptional performances and records made by our athletes both at home and away. Of course, the performance by our athletes would not be possible without the dedicated and skilled support staff, volunteers, coaches and managers.

Our social media engagement has gone from strength to strength, delivering up-to-date news and information which was well received by our members. We have also delivered several successful coach education sessions as well as coach education courses with the assistance of Athletics Australia.

Although the last year has presented many challenges, the next couple of years present an enormous opportunity for Athletics Tasmania to engage with Little Athletics Tasmania and work together to deliver OneAthletics in Tasmania.

I would like to thank Gabby Steele, Hannah Ibbott and Alinta Browne for their hard work and dedication. Their tireless work behind the scenes ensures that Athletics Tasmania events run as seamless as they do.

Congratulations to all of our members, coaches, officials, team managers, and volunteers on the season that's been.

Alec Eiszele | PRESIDENT from March 2020



As I write my last President's report I have been reflecting on the immense effort it takes to deliver our sport. With competing priorities, less discretionary time, and more competition for corporate and government sponsorship we rely even more on the efforts of a small group of volunteers and staff who give many hours of unpaid work every week to ensure the sport continues and thrives. I remain in awe of those people who really are the backbone of athletics. While I have had to step away formally for personal reasons, I will remain a volunteer whenever possible.

This year we implemented new traffic management and safety measures at the school cross country events at Symmons Plains which proved to be a great success. These events continue to grow in popularity and we can be very proud to deliver high quality, safe events for thousands of school children to enjoy.

The office has continued to deliver an outstanding service to our members and I commend Gabby, Hannah and Alinta for their professionalism and genuine care for the membership.

It has been my great pleasure to serve Athletics Tasmania as a board member since 2015 and Chair and President since 2016. I sincerely thank the board and staff for their unwavering support and I wish all the athletics family a fun, safe and successful future.

Shelley Miller | PRESIDENT to October 2019

Executive Officer's Report 2019-20

It is hard to believe yet another year has passed; I feel grateful that our sport was able to conclude the 2019-20 season before the enormous disruption of the COVID-19 pandemic. Athletics Tasmania is in a solid position to navigate whatever the next year may bring for our sport.

Athletics Tasmania continues to maintain a strong, productive working relationship with Communities Tasmania, from whom we receive our funding. They work with us to ensure that we are accountable for what we deliver and that our actions demonstrate we are worthy recipients of continued government funding. We have maintained open and honest avenues of communication and continue to be grateful for their guidance.

With the Australian Little Athletics Championships (ALAC) being held in Hobart in 2019, this provided welcome opportunities for the upskilling of technical officials in the sport of athletics. Member Associations of Athletics Australia and Little Athletics Australia were fortunate to have the oversight of a joint officials' coordinator during this period, and Athletics Tasmania worked closely with the officials' coordinator to facilitate additional training and upskilling for officials in Tasmania. Sixty-four officials across the two athletics organisations in the state attended face-to-face upskilling training during the past year, and in addition to this, twelve officials participated in an online officials' education program. This cooperation provided a glimpse of what a OneAthletics program would deliver.



In conjunction with our successful Target Talent Program, Athletics Tasmania delivered two coaching forums, giving local coaches and parents exposure to a variety of coaching philosophies and methodologies from high-level coaches and athletes across a range of disciplines. Two specialist coaching clinics were delivered this year for the disciplines of distance/walks (July) and sprints/multi-events (September). These clinics were well attended by Athletics Tasmania accredited coaches and presented excellent opportunities for personal development, with a chance to workshop with well-respected national coaches. The Level 1 Community Athletics Coaching courses were well attended, with 31 participants attaining accreditation. In the future, Athletics Tasmania (with the support of Athletics Australia) is looking to provide opportunities to complete this Level 1 course either online or face-to-face. Athletics Tasmania delivered two Level 2 Intermediate Club Coach courses, which were attended by 25 participants.

Level 1 and Level 2 recreational running courses were also conducted during the previous season, including 18 participants. There continues to be strong demand for these courses, with recreational running forming an important and ever-popular part of the athletics landscape. Athletics Tasmania has a positive working relationship with Tasmanian Road Runners and they are instrumental in supporting us to promote and deliver these courses.

Back in 2018 Athletics Tasmania submitted a successful grant application, receiving funding for a defibrillator to service the Athletics Tasmania office and function room. Following on from this, during this financial year Athletics Tasmania invited clubs and branches to recommend a club member/volunteer/official to participate in and complete their First Aid and CPR training. Athletics Tasmania facilitated the training to be delivered by Royal Lifesaving Tasmania and there were eight participants who completed this course. Importantly, these are eight of our athletics community who are able to provide first aid in the event it is required. This is an investment that Athletics Tasmania feels is particularly worthwhile, both as a general life skill, but more importantly to benefit our athletics community.

Participation at all levels in our sport is so important and we should continually be celebrating participation and physical engagement. During the past season, junior participation numbers at school events continued to rise. We welcomed 145 primary schools and 170 secondary schools in our All Schools Cross Country events, attracting over 3,500 students. Instituting these opportunities is something that Athletics Tasmania sees as crucial and provides further opportunities for clubs to promote themselves and the sport to young athletes.

During the previous season, Athletics Tasmania delivered a social media development forum specifically for clubs and branches. We engaged an external provider, Digital Dandy, to outline strategies for clubs to use social media to promote themselves to the broader public and engage their members. Local Little Athletics centres were also invited to attend and it was great to see them represented. Following the success of this initial session, we will certainly be looking to provide the same opportunities for our northern colleagues, as this is definitely a valuable tool in contemporary promotion and marketing.

Once again Athletics Tasmania, in conjunction with Tasmanian Road Runners, commissioned Domin8 Designs to produce a 'Learn to Run' video. The objective was to demonstrate the



huge range of aspects that athletics encompasses; athletics is not just on a track and so many people are engaged informally with athletics in some form.

In September 2019, with the assistance of volunteers Jarrod Gibson and Alinta Browne, Athletics Tasmania implemented the new digital platform for our membership and website services. Jarrod was instrumental in providing input to the service provider and engaged with other representatives in the sport throughout the country to facilitate the design of the membership and registration platform. Alinta took the lead in the migration of the old website to the new digital platform, working closely with the service provider.

The Maxima Para Program was launched in November 2019, providing opportunities and a clearer pathway for students with an impairment to work with an accredited athletics coach. Athletics Tasmania is excited to partner with Maxima, a leading not for profit disability employment service provider, to provide these opportunities.

The Executive Officer's report affords me the opportunity to publicly acknowledge all our volunteers across the state, without whom we all recognise that our sport would not function. I would also like to acknowledge the ongoing contribution of Paul Jenes, Athletics Australia Statistician, who generously volunteers his time as Chair of the selection panel for Athletics Tasmania's Athlete of the Year Awards.

I would like to publicly thank Troy Bennett for committing to our sport and our vision for progress, knowing that our athletes, families and officials deserve facilities that more fully meet modern standards. Troy's generous investment of time, funds and resources to allow Athletics Tasmania to share a masterplan – including stages 1 and 2, which are truly reflective of the requirements for grass roots athletics - with our athletics community at the Athlete of the Year Awards in May 2019 was significant. From there, we received some excellent feedback from members to help us better understand space and feature requirements that can assist in the consultation phase. Further stages of the masterplan were also developed, with the understanding that the venue is utilised by a huge range of users for a large range of purposes and presents opportunities for the council beyond our athletics community. Through the initial process in developing the masterplan, Athletics Tasmania sought advice and engagement from Hobart City Council, business professionals, members of our sport, politicians and other sporting organisations to share their expertise and assist in the development of these conceptual documents. The Hobart City Council sought community feedback in late November/early December via its online community engagement platform, with Athletics Tasmania seeking landlord approval to allow our organisation to progress to a consultation phase with our membership, who will drive the decision-making in the essential elements and design of these upgrades. We look forward to a favourable outcome from stakeholder engagement, as this is a significant investment in the future of our sport and the appeal that the venue holds for all users.

I thank the board for their resolve and their determination during a busy and challenging 2019-20 season. I would like to thank Shelley Miller for her professionalism and the time she gave to our sport as Chair of the Athletics Tasmania Board.

Gabby Steele | EXECUTIVE OFFICER



Athletics South Report 2019-20

It is pleasing to report that Athletics South enjoyed another successful year with steady participation numbers. Our cross country program is finding increasing competition from the various 'park runs' in Southern Tasmania.

Board members have worked tirelessly to provide athletes with every opportunity, using the best equipment available. Thank you to all board members for your dedication, support and enthusiasm.

To all officials and helpers, thank you for your support throughout the year, whether at track and field or cross country, your support and dedication has been essential to allow our athletes to enjoy their athletics.

Congratulations to:

- athletes achieving one or more personal best performances,
- athletes gaining state / national selection,
- coaches, for your continued encouragement and development of your athletes,
- officials and helpers, who ensure our meets are successfully conducted for all participating athletes.

COVID-19 impacted our sport immediately after the track and field season, causing cancellations to national championships and even causing a delay to the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games. I can understand the frustration felt by athletes gaining national selection, particularly when added to the cancellation of competition, training has been abandoned, except for home and individual training.

Cross country was also impacted. Perhaps we may be able to complete some rounds in the months ahead.

To our sponsors, thank you for your ongoing support. Our track and field sponsor, Bennett's Petroleum; cross country gold sponsor, the Running Edge, bronze sponsor, RSM Insurance Brokers, and the Hobart City Council for providing a national standard facility. Without all sponsors, our athletes would not have the opportunity to compete weekly with quality equipment.

Steve Wass | PRESIDENT



Northern Tasmanian Athletics Inc Report 2019-20

It is with pleasure that I present the President's report for season 2019-2020.

To the Executive of Wim Vaessen, Mark Smith and Trish Reid, Technical Director Shane Wagner and our delegates Kay Knee, Brian James, James Anderson and Rachel Buck, I thank you all for your hard work and support throughout the year.

It is with the assistance of the City of Launceston that we are extremely lucky to have such a facility in the northern part of Tasmania that not only hosts athletics, but also BMX, hockey and croquet. Without council's support and ongoing commitment, the centre at St Leonards would not be what it is today. The installation of the new disabled toilet to the centre will hopefully be completed before the commencement of the season, which will be a welcome addition. We are working closely with council to have this project underway in the new financial year.

During the season we moved the shipping container to the start of the 100m area. This was delayed somewhat due to weather. We will now be able to start the process of moving the competition hurdles from under the grandstand to the shipping container, which will give us greater storage space. We have also started to replace the shade shelters with new roofing iron tops. The board thought that this was a far better option than replacing them again with the shade material that had only lasted two seasons. We also purchased two new covers for the long jump pits. Our next major purchase will be a new net for the hammer cage.

On the competition side of things, we hosted the Tasmanian All Schools Championships, Northern SATIS and State SATIS this season. Our regular interclub competition was again held on Wednesday evenings with the masters. Our numbers at interclub this season were similar to the previous season. I would like to thank all our officials and volunteers that come on a regular basis. Without your help these meets would not be possible, this also includes our canteen helpers and the cleaners that come after each meet.

We held another coaches forum before the start of the season. This was attended by not only our coaches, but also members of the Council. From that meeting the board decided to put the following in place: three designated training times were allocated to the younger age groups and each registered athlete, after paying their registration, was issued with a fob to access the centre for training. We feel that this worked well and we will be continuing along similar lines again in the coming season.

We continue to work closely with the Hockey Association. Thank you to Rosie Caelli for all your assistance that you give to us.

The COVID-19 pandemic has had an impact on our meets for this season, with the Junior Special Olympics and the Transplant Games that were to be held this year being postponed. Further on the COVID-19 pandemic, we are in the process of purchasing hand dryers to replace the paper towel dispensers in the toilets. We are also purchasing multiple hand sanitisers to place around the centre, and additional soap dispensers for the toilets. The normal that we once knew will not be the same for the coming season.



As we receive updates on current restrictions, we will keep all clubs, coaches, athletes and officials updated as to what the season may look like. What we do know is that it will be a very different situation to what we have been used to in the past.

Once again, I would like to thank all our hard-working volunteers that come and assist whenever we have working bees, or at competitions. Your help is gratefully appreciated.

In closing, I would like to thank the hard-working committee of the Northern Tasmanian Athletics, you all do a fantastic job and your help is appreciated not only by myself but the wider athletic community.

I wish all clubs and athletes a very successful 2020-2021 season, whatever it may look like. Stay Safe.

Sandra Speers | PRESIDENT

North West Athletic Club Report 2019-20

The 2019-2020 North West Athletic Club season was very successful. Registration numbers were stable, and it was pleasing to see a number of former Burnie Little Athletic athletes register with the club.

The season consisted of 15 interclub meets. The meets before Christmas were held on a Saturday afternoon while after Christmas they were mainly held on a Thursday evening. The Thursday evening (twilight) meets proved very successful, attracting the largest participation numbers. The timetable for each of the programs was well accepted by the participants. A number of events were only available on request, which allowed the club to shorten the program.

The club was financially successful during the year. Thanks to the previous board the club received a number of grants during this year. Fonterra provided funding for an electronic starter and the Tasmanian Government provided \$10,000 for new photo finish equipment. Thanks to Phil Clayton and his team the club was able to profit from timing the TAL carnivals. The club also profited from timing and officiating at a number of local school carnivals. Vanessa Astell and Alana Kay made a significant profit for the club running the canteen.

With board approval the president started talks with the Burnie Little Athletics Club with a view to amalgamating the two clubs. During 2020-2021 the viability of a merger will be investigated.

The club is very thankful to all the volunteers, officials and coaches who work so hard to keep the club operating. However, there is a great need for more volunteers, officials and coaches. Many times this last season it looked likely that the interclub meet may have been cancelled or shortened due to a lack of officials. This is a real concern and one of the driving forces pushing the possibility of amalgamation with Burnie Little Athletics.

The club would like to note the excellent support received each and every year from the Central Coast Council. We are very lucky we have a supportive council.

Mike GUNSON | PRESIDENT



Tasmanian Athletic League Report 2019-20

It is with pleasure that I present the annual report for the Tasmanian Athletic League Inc. 2019-20 season.

Again this season, we held carnivals in all areas of the state. They were conducted by the following clubs: Hobart Athletic Club, Professional Cross Country Club Tasmania, Latrobe Bicycle Race Club, Devonport Athletic Club, Burnie Athletic Club, Rosebery Athletic Club, St Helens Athletic Club, Launceston Carnival Committee, OVA Southern Saints and Central Coast Carnival with the assistance of the League. The season once again commenced in the middle of November and concluded in January at the OVA Southern Saints Carnival, where our season award winners were announced.

We are extremely lucky to have a small, but hard working, committee that keeps the administration side of the carnival series working. We not only take the entries, do the handicapping for the clubs and with the assistance of Phil Clayton and the North West Athletic Club who travel the state doing the timing of all the athletic events at each carnival. This greatly assists the clubs in not having to supply as many officials on the day.

Again this season we had open races for men and women at some of the smaller carnivals and they were well supported. The masters numbers are growing each year. It is hoped that the clubs will be able to schedule additional masters' events into their programs in the coming seasons.

The Nu Gen Series was again very well supported. This season we were lucky to have another one of the clubs come on board to conduct races at their carnival. We now have at least four of our clubs supporting this series.

We are forever grateful for the support of the Sports Carnival Association of Tasmania and the work that Epic do in bringing national and international competitors to our series.

It is hoped that we can encourage more local participation in the series as this is a good form of training for the athletes, especially over the Christmas New Year period when the domestic season has a small break.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank each and every member of the council who work tirelessly to make the carnival series what it is today.

In light of the COVID-19 Pandemic it will be a very different carnival series next season and we will have to work closely with clubs and other stakeholders to make sure that we are following all guidelines that are put in place for the return to sports programs.

Sandra Speers | PRESIDENT



Tasmanian Masters Association Report 2019-20

Once again, it is pleasing to be able to report, in our 40th year, on a successful season for Tasmanian Masters Athletics (TMA), although with a reduced number of members. Membership totalled 237 in 2019-20, which was down from 269 (- 11.9%) in 2018-19. The membership split by region is South – 188 (-6.5%), North – 31 (-34%), North West -14 (- 17.5%) and interstate 4 (no change). The gender split is Female: 93 and Male 144. After a fall in the number of members of 32 from 2018-19, obtaining new members and having previous members re-join should remain as a major focus for both the State Association and Northern Branch Committee in 2020-21. Hobart is, however, scheduled to host the 2022 Australian Masters Athletics Championship and we have traditionally experienced a spike in membership numbers during our AMA Championship hosting years. Planning for those championships has begun, albeit in its very early stages.

Track and field competition continued to provide a wide range of opportunities for members. Participation in the south was strong, whereas participation in the north was low and remains a concern. Athletic activity in all parts of the state were brought to a halt from mid-March as a result of restrictions imposed by Athletics Australia in response to government bans due to the COVID-19 virus. The 2020 Australian Masters Athletics Championships were subsequently cancelled.

TMA continued to combine with Athletics South for interclub 3000m or 5000m events on Wednesday evenings in Hobart during the summer season. These distance events attract a larger number of participants and continue to be successful. Many TMA members also represent an Athletics Tasmania affiliated club in track and field competition. TMA's northern branch once again combined with Northern Tasmanian Athletics to conduct joint meetings. As reported last year, integrated meets are likely to continue as common practice in all three regions of the state into the future.

Competition for the annual TMA awards was again very keen with strong contenders in all categories. Adele Lucas (W66) was the winner of the Female Athlete of the Year and John Howe (M35) winner of the Male Athlete of the Year. The Jim Burr Memorial Award for service to TMA will be presented along with other trophies when COVID-19 restrictions are eased further and we are able to hold a function befitting of the occasion.

In excess of 70 Masters athletes participated in the combined Athletics Tasmania/TMA track and field championships at the Domain Athletic Centre in Hobart. The TMA Graeme Cruise Award for the best age-graded performance in the state championships was won by Vicky Gunn (W58) for her world class percentage of 90.04% in the 1500m. Vicky was also the winner of the Female Masters Athlete of the State Championships for her win in the 1500m and also the 800m (85.52% in 2:45.49) and John Howe won the Male Masters Athlete of the State Championships for his wins in the M35-39, 60m, 100m and 200m, all with high age graded percentages. John's 60m win (7.23 seconds [electronically timed]) was a new TMA and Australian Masters Athletics record (subject to ratification) for his age group. TMA's northern branch again hosted the TMA track and field pentathlon championships which were held at St Leonards, Launceston in November 2019.



A small but very enthusiastic field of five athletes took part. Adele Lucas (W66) was the highest point-scorer by far with 2,745 points which broke her own TMA age-group record.

For only the second ever, in April 2019, TMA hosted Australia's Icosathlon and Tetradecathlon Championships (or "ultra multis") which were conducted by TMA with the support of Athletics South. In the men's Icosathlon (20 events) Geoff Gibbons (M42) scored an outstanding 11,771 points. For his performance, Geoff received the Most Outstanding Individual Performance Award from Australian Masters Athletics.

Cross country and road events were programmed and supported by core groups of loyal members. TMA continued to have strong representation in the winter competition of Athletics South. Both the TMA Road Championships and combined Athletics Tasmania/TMA Cross-Country Championships were held in 2019. There was an excellent field of 32 starters in the Road Championships at Campbell Town. Michael Davis (M49) was the winner of the Barb & Bill Westcott Trophy for the best age graded percentage of 84.02%. The Marathon and Half Marathon Challenges were introduced by TMA in 2018 and continued with good support again during 2019. The winners are decided by the highest Age Graded Percentage during the competition period. Robbie Neill (M35), with a time of 2:29.57 in the Melbourne Marathon (October 2019) won the marathon challenge with an AGP of 83.35%. Janet Upcher (W70) with a time of 1:50:15 in the Sunshine Coast Half Marathon (August 2019), won the half marathon challenge with an AGP of 91.22%

The coming year will hopefully provide many opportunities for our athletes. Opportunities will, however, be dependent on a number of factors in this post-COVID-19 environment. In addition to local competition, we are optimistic there will be the AMA Winter Throwing Championships in Wollongong in October 2020, the Oceania Masters Athletics on Norfolk Island in January 2021; the AMA Championships in Canberra in March 2021; the WMA Indoor Championships in Edmonton Canada in April 2021 and the WMA Stadia Championships in WMA Outdoor Championships in Gothenburg Sweden 2022.

The State Association remains aware of the difficulties being experienced regarding participation in the north. The Association remains keen to support the northern branch in overcoming these difficulties and restoring membership numbers to those experienced in 2018-19. We are fortunate to have excellent members on the northern branch committee and remain confident they will all be able to achieve this.

It continues to be a challenge for TMA to remain relevant in the continually evolving landscape of Parkrun and community fun runs around the state. Our committees have continued to work hard at the challenges of maintaining membership numbers and providing an interesting program for athletes of all abilities. We thank Athletics Tasmania and its affiliate organisations for their support in us achieving our aims.

Peter Lyden | PRESIDENT

Philip Hand | SECRETARY



Events Commission Report 2019-20

[Members – Alinta Browne, Phil Clayton, Rosemary Coleman, Jarrod Gibson (AS), Aaron Humphrey/Grant Penney (NWAC), Peter Lyden, Kev Morse, Sandra Speers (TAL), Wim Vaessen (NTA) and Brian Roe (Commissioner)]

Pleasingly, given what was to come, all scheduled Athletics Tasmania championship competitions and major events for the 2019-2020 season were conducted prior to the shutdown occasioned by the COVID-19 virus.

The Road Running Championships needed a new home after the Tasmanian Running Festival in Launceston was cancelled in June 2019. Fortunately, Northern Suburbs AC came to the party and allowed us to incorporate our championship components within their annual Glenorchy Fun Run.

All cross country championships – the primary all schools (Symmons Plains), secondary all schools (Symmons Plains) and state age, open and masters (Pontville) were successfully conducted in the usual manner. The two all schools events again attracted big entry numbers, which assisted in meeting the additional costs in reviewing traffic management arrangements in and out of the venue.

Race Walking Tasmania again hosted the winter road championships and the half and full marathon championships were as usual part of the Cadbury Marathon. There continued to be some misunderstanding in relation to eligibility for championship placings for the half marathon and marathon. This will again be reviewed and a system put in place to ensure that at least all members of Athletics Tasmania registered as at a set date will be eligible.

The staging of the SSA 10-12 years national track and field in Darwin in September 2019 necessitated a special trial meet that was held in Launceston in May 2019. Nonetheless the primary age groups were still included (and with excellent entry numbers) in the Tasmanian All Schools Track and Field, also in Launceston, in October.

The Events Commission reviewed the poor entry numbers in recent seasons in many track relay events and recommended to the board that for a trial period the U14 and U16 age groups be deleted and replaced with U15 – meaning track relay championships would for the ensuing seasons be held in U15, U18 and open only.

The mixed 4x400m relay was confirmed but the "non-standard" relays were all deleted as championships as from 2019-2020. Entries in relay championships continue to be lower than in the past. It was particularly disappointing that no clubs from the north or south entered teams in the mixed 4x400m championships held at Penguin. Entries in the 3000m were also down. Clubs are encouraged to find ways in which they might support events held in other parts of the state as a club travel activity.

It is clear from an analysis of registrations that many clubs do not even have as registered members sufficient athletes of each sex to make up relay teams in some age groups.



Accordingly, clubs are encouraged to focus on building registrations around relays and to enter more teams as a result.

Again, combined events and 10000m race walk championship entries were low. The latter is clearly a very specialist discipline and as a result this is understandable, but combined events are disciplines in which Tasmania has quite a rich history. Athletes and coaches are encouraged to explore combined events both as a participation option and for higher level results.

The remainder of the track and field championships were, as in recent seasons, held in two groups – U14-U15-U16-U20 and U18-open-masters. This was again quite successful in maximising entry numbers and allowing athletes to compete in more than one age group, particularly over two different weekends.

Sadly, there proved to be diminished enthusiasm for the ATLAS meet concept in 2019-20 and eventually no editions were staged. On the other hand there were strong numbers for the more informal winter track and field meets.

As part of a national program the Association changed its registration and event entry provider mid competition season. This created delays in loading entry portals for this past season, but the bulk of the work is now done and should not provide too much of an issue in this regard going forward. The new provider RevSport's product in most cases meets Athletics Tasmania's competition requirements, but ongoing work is still required.

Brandon Clark and Kev Morse continue to provide excellent and timely service to the association with the seasonal rankings. I am personally indebted also to the many folk who come forward each year with new or additional information which enables us to make the alltime rankings an even more correct historical record of our leading athletes' achievements in each discipline.

Acknowledgement is made and appreciation extended to everyone who assist in making Athletics Tasmania's championships and events tick along, as well as the interclub and carnival competitions that remain the responsibility of the affiliated branches and NWAC and represent the bulk of weekly and participation-based competition during the summer. Similarly, during the winter when out of stadium competition is delivered on a weekly basis by Athletics South, Race Walking Tasmania and Newstead Athletics.

Brian Roe | EVENTS COMMISSIONER



State Performance Report 2019-20

International Representation

Tasmanian athletes continued to shine on the national and international stage in 2019-20 with Stewart McSweyn leading the way. Stewart placed 12th in the World Championships 5km and made the 1500m semi-final. Stewart broke the Australian 10km record at the Zatopek competition in December and has now qualified in all three events for the Tokyo Olympics.

At the World Para Championships, Deon Kenzie 1500m T38, and Sam Walker 100m/shot put T38, represented Australia with Deon collecting a bronze medal and Sam a PB in the heat of his 100m.

Milly Clark qualified for the Tokyo Olympics in the marathon in August and Jack Hale raced competitively to run a number of personal bests in the 100m during the Australian domestic season. Jack is now ranked sixth on the Australian All Time list.

Congratulations to all the above athletes, their personal coaches and support teams.

Talent Development Programs

The Target Talent Program (TTP) identified and supported the next generation of rising stars with training and education sessions for the athletes and personal coaches throughout the year. Visiting interstate coaches included: Paul Pearce, Mark Stewart, Steve Cain, Bree Clement, Rod Griffin and Bob Cruise.

Roger Hosie was included in the TTP as the Multi's coach for the first time and was rewarded for his efforts with exciting performances by Tasmania's multi event athletes at the National Multi's Championships in February.

Topics of education this year included: nutrition, injury prevention, sports psychology, apps and tech tools for coaches, athlete well-being, interview techniques with the media and transitioning from state level to high performance.

Sam Clifford continued as a role model and stand out performer of the TTP with his recordbreaking performances during the season at a state level, gold medals in the 1500m and 3km at the National All Schools and breaking the national U/18 5km record in the Victorian 5km championships. Sam achieved world junior qualifying performances in the 3km and 5km.

Alexander Mckillop, 100m T36, continued with his outstanding improvement over the season, edging very close to the Paralympic qualifying standards.

Susan Andrews | TIS SPORTS PERFORMANCE ADVISOR



2020 Cadbury Marathon Festival Report

Record fields and fast times highlighted the Cadbury Marathon on Sunday 12 January 2020.

2,508 participants lined up across all five events, with the breakdown being;

- Cadbury Marathon 402 (record size)
- Cadbury Half Marathon 807 (record size)
- OXYGN8 10km 532
- The Running Edge 5km 537
- Cadbury 1km 230

Not only were the participation numbers high, some major time records were also set. Both the men's and women's full marathon records were destroyed, along with the women's half marathon.

British born UTAS member Nick Earl clocked 2:18:30 in a solo run for the ages. He led from the first stride and only had the lead bike to keep him company. His time was so impressive he took some five minutes off the previous mark held by Scott McTaggart.

The women's course record was bettered by American born Sydneysider Katie Conlon. Her time of 2:42:42 was four minutes faster than Hanny Allston's record set back in 2006 when she ran on debut. Conlon was expertly paced by her fiancé, dual Olympian, Ben St Lawrence and her performance qualified her for the USA Olympic marathon trials.

Perhaps the performance of the day was from Launceston's Milly Clark. Showing she is in outstanding form at the start of the Olympic year, Milly took almost a minute off Lisa Ondieki's half marathon course record set way back in 1986. Ondieki, who went on to win a silver medal at the 1988 Olympic marathon, ran 74:00, with Clark clocking 73:04 in claiming her second victory at the event.

Remarkably, Clark backed up two hours later to win the OCYGN8 10km race in an impressive 34:01.

A month prior to the event, the marathon, half marathon and 10km events were measured to AIMS/World Athletics A grade standing, making the event the highest level of course measurement available.

Over 900 participants came to the event from outside of Tasmania, making the event a significant tourism event for Hobart. Once again the event produced a healthy surplus back to the sport.

A huge thank you to the nearly 120 people who worked on the event, from course marshals, drink stations, finish line, bag packers and more, making it a great community event once more.

Richard Welsh | RACE DIRECTOR



Race Walking Tasmania Report 2019-20

Our winter road walks had a small increase in participation. What has been especially encouraging is that our walkers were choosing to race more often with solid base of club members turning up each week. And from that participation across the whole group there were many PB and Season Best times, this translated into some particularly good performances at our State Titles at Tunbridge and at the Road Nationals in Adelaide.

For our top walkers: Alice Randall, Anna Blackwell and William Robertson, medalling in their events at the Australian Track and Field Championships in Sydney made them eligible to wear the Green and Gold for the first time in their athletic careers at the Oceania Championships in Townsville. This made for a particularly demanding period for those athletes, as they had to juggle the differing requirements of both track and road walk competition at the same time.

At our end of season presentations in October we acknowledged the performances of the following athletes with the awards as listed below.

Walker of the Year - William Robertson

William is aged 15 this year but forced by the age group rules to compete as an U18. His PBs read impressively for a 15-year-old (1500m 6:08, 3km 12:56, 5km 22:55, 10km 47:57). His races this year have also been consistently good:

- 4th Oceania U/18 5000m 23.06
- 1st Tas 10km Road Walk 47:57
- 4th Aust U18 10km 49:08

Most Improved Walker of the Year - Anna Blackwell

We chose Anna Blackwell as our most improved Walker based on her improvement in her 10km time from the previous year. Anna competed and gained medals in 2019 on the track at the Australian Track and Field Championships in Sydney, won the U/20 Oceania Champs 10km in Townsville and finished the season with a third placing in the U/20 2019 Road Nationals in Adelaide.

Junior Walker of the Year - Will Bottle

Will is aged 13, turning 14 during the year. Before 2019 he had only chipped around the edges with the occasional walk, but this year he settled down to a full year of walking, with immediate success. He set PBs for all his racing distances (1500km 6:55, 3km 15:34 and 5km 26:00). Will finished his season with second in the Australian U16 5km road walk in Adelaide in a PB 26:00 This was a great result showing great resilience and commitment to improving his race walking technique after a disappointing disqualification at the track titles in Sydney earlier in the year.

Most Improved Junior Walker of the Year - Joint Winners Chloe Ahern and Oliver Morgan Chloe Ahern aged 12/13 during the year (U14). She was in her second year of walking with the club and showed good and consistent improvement across all of her race distances

• Improved 1500m from 7:57 to 7:38



- Improved 3km from 16:55 to 16:28
- Improved 5km from 30.36 to 27:58

Oliver Morgan had a 10 percent improvement in age graded performance for the 3km event over the 2019 season. Oliver did a big PB with a fifth placing in the Adelaide Nationals, this went way beyond what was expected from him in this event and was a key factor in selecting him as a joint winner of most improved with Chloe Ahern.

Spirit of Walking - Ron Foster

Ron is one of our evergreen masters walkers. He is a lifelong race walker with great career CV. A former national medalist on the track and Tasmanian 20 and 30km road walk representative. Ron showed real determination to overcome illness and compete this year. Is there any other athlete who hates to miss a race more?

Special Mentions

Alice Randall

Alice been our top female walker for a few years and prominent on the national athletics stage, with both Australian championship and minor championship medallions beside her name. Alice experienced a torrid time in the heat of the Townsville Oceania Championships, but better days are ahead for this fine athlete.

Gabby Hay

This was Gabby's first winter of race walking. Gabby not only improved her race times (often from week to week), but also quickly mastered the race walking technique and is arguably one of the better exponents of race walking amongst her age group peers.

Thank You to those who contributed to our successful winter walk season:

- Wayne Fletcher for measuring our courses and being the fountain of knowledge for all things pertaining to the rules of race walking and athletics competition.
- All the parents who were persuaded into duties on race day, such as time keeping and recording, particularly Sharon Bottle, Amanda Robertson and Jo Blackwell.
- Steve Ahern for his help with the administrative side of the club and organising the trophies for our awards day.
- All of our club members who staffed our fundraising BBQ at Bunnings in February (particular thanks to Jo Blackwell for her organisation of this).
- Super coach Rosie who develops our walkers and stands with them through tribulation and triumph.

David Moore | RACE WALKING TASMANIA



Tasmanian Road Runners Report 2019-20

Tasmanian Road Runners (TRR) is a statewide not-for-profit recreational running organisation and has been an affiliated member of Athletics Tasmania since 2015. TRR strives to increase participation in recreational running throughout Tasmania by encouraging an inclusive running environment; creating a network of participants; improving knowledge of and access to running resources; delivering initiatives and outreach activities to the community; and promoting running opportunities across the state. TRR increases awareness and participation in athletics and cross country running, training, and coaching by promoting Athletics Tasmania events, calling for volunteers to assist in Athletics Tasmania events (e.g. school cross country), and implementing an information page about cross country in Tasmania (available on our website and promoted prior to the season).

This report covers the 2019 calendar year.

Members

In 2019 there were 206 members. In the past year, TRR has secured a 20 percent discount for members at nine fun runs across Tasmania, as well as negotiating a number of other discounts with local businesses (e.g. via The Running Edge Hobart, The Running Company Launceston, Muscle Maintenance, Tasman Key Service, etc.).

Events

TRR attended events including Cadbury Marathon, Derwent Valley Australia Day Fun Run, Hobart Run the Bridge, Launceston 10, Crank-e Hobart Fun Run, Tasmanian Running Festival, Launceston Marathon, Run Devonport, Glenorchy Classic, MS Walk, Run and Roll); and various park run events/occasions. The TRR marquee was exhibited at these fun run events, and TRR assists in promotion, distribution of information, and increasing participation. TRR also hosted ten social functions (open to members and non-members) – including run and brunch events, as well as intermittent training runs, and a Cadbury Marathon post-run social night.

In 2019 we also trialed a 'Cadbury Marathon Activity Guide' – which included three months of running related activities in the lead-up to Cadbury Marathon (in Jan 2020). This included four seminars, 11 group runs, two speedwork sessions, 19 cross-training sessions, and five information sessions. All sessions worked with various Tasmanian businesses and organisations, and all were open to members of the public. The activity guide was released as a free, downloadable PDF available via our website, and launched at The Running Edge. We hosted our first interstate social event – partnering with Melbourne Marathon organisers to provide members travelling a free 'behind the scenes' tour of the MCG (i.e. finish area for the Melbourne Marathon) and hosted a coffee catch-up at a local Melbourne café owned by

Volunteers

Volunteering has always been a focus of TRR, and members contribute to the organising of local fun run events (on committees, as traffic marshals, helping hand-out medals/bibs, as

a Melbourne running club member.



water station aids, packing up etc.), and have as such provided over 49 (150 + hours) in the past year where volunteers have assisted local fun run events across Tasmania. We also distribute a one-page information sheet specifically on volunteering within the running community to each member when they register.

Members contribute articles and resources to the website such as event profiles; (<u>https://tasmanianroadrunners.org.au/resources/event-profiles-tasmania/</u>), offer coaching advice and free/personalised training programs, and volunteers compile the state's only comprehensive and free calendar of events.

TRR once again organised and conducted the Derwent Valley Australia Day Fun Run as a community volunteering activity.

Awards & Grants

In 2019 TRR received a Hobart City Council Volunteer Recognition Awards certificate and was nominated for the Volunteering Tasmania Sport & Recreation Award.

We successfully applied for a Hobart Airport Community Grant (\$800) to purchase a comprehensive first aid kit and coffee/brunch equipment, including a portable gas burner.

Initiatives

TRR has introduced and continued a number of key initiatives:

- Angels (pacers) and Foot Soldiers (last placegetters) made available to events across the state; with 64 pacers (11 events) and 13 Foot soldiers (10 events) offered in the last 12 months
- Make Me A Marathoner campaign to train four Tasmanians to their first marathon (Cadbury Marathon)
- Promoted the growth and participation in training groups around the state by promoting those available via social media, a monthly e-newsletter to members, and a website resource page
- Promoted the growth of coaching and development within the running community, with two development scholarships available to TRR members
- Provided free training programs:
 - \circ Couch to 5k
 - \circ Train for a 10k
 - Half marathon training program
 - Personalised Cadbury Marathon programs
 - Point to Pinnacle pacing chart
 - Various personalised programs as requested

TRR has valued the opportunity to work with Athletics Tasmania on improving awareness, engagement, and participation in running-related activities in Tasmania, and look forward to continuing this collaboration into the future.

Jemina Stuart-Smith and Jay Gordon | CO-PRESIDENTS



2019 Out of Stadium (Road Running) Report

2019 was the final year of the three-year contract with Sydney (marathon) and Sunshine Coast (half marathon) hosting the respective Australian Championships.

Five males travelled to Sydney to represent Tasmania in the marathon championships and were successful in taking out both the individual and team bronze medals. Thomas MURTON (2.27.36) finished 3rd and along with Alister FOOT (2.44.51, 9th) and Matthew ZEGVELD (2.47.28, 11th) also received the team 3rd place. Other representatives were Michael MEREDITH (2.54.58, 13th) and Ben BROCKMAN (3.17.31, 18th). Tasmania did not have any female entrants.

In the Half Marathon Championship, Thomas MURTON (1.10.18, 13th) was again the best performed Tasmanian, with other finishers being Nathan McLACHLAN (1.12.26, 16th), Michael DAVIS (1.13.23, 17th), Alex HUMPHREY (1.14.41, 20th) and Joshua DURNO (1.18.07, 23rd). David O'BRIEN unfortunately had to withdraw injured early in the event. In the Women's Championship, Anita McGINNISS was the sole Tasmanian representative, finishing 18th (1.26.48).

2020 was to see the Marathon Championship moved to Gold Coast for the next three years, while the Half Marathon was to remain at Sunshine Coast for another three years, however, at the time of writing, both the events have been cancelled for 2020 and it is yet to be determined if the Championships will be able to be held for 2020.

Thank you to my fellow selectors Aaron Humphrey and Mandy McIntyre.

Jarrod Gibson | CHAIRMAN OF SELECTORS OUT OF STADIUM (ROAD)

Para Coordinator Report 2019-20

Para Athletics continues to be a growing area of interest in Tasmania, with an increase in the number of enquiries to Athletics Tasmania about classification and about young people in particular, with disabilities getting involved in the sport. Those para athletes already involved continue to excel and form integral parts of their training squads, inter-club competitions and at state level competition.

There has been a continuing focus on engagement with our state school network, as this is of course where the greatest cohort of potential para athletes is to be found. We have continued to foster key relationships within the government and independent school systems to assist us in the sharing of information and the promotion of opportunities for school students with disabilities. During the previous season there was again an increase in participation for students with impairments, both in para-specific events such as the 100m and alongside their able-bodied peers in field events at both intra and inter-school carnivals.



Speaking of participation, Athletics Tasmania was very proud to welcome Emily Aichberger to the Tasmanian state team competing as part of the secondary team at the Australian Cross Country Championships in Wollongong in August 2020. Although I am unsure if Emily is the first para athlete to compete for Tasmania at a national cross country championship, her commitment to training and success and her outstanding achievements on the national stage are certainly worthy of recognition. Emily has been working towards this goal for several years, so we look forward to seeing her continued achievements in the years to come.

Athletics Tasmania sincerely appreciates the support of Athletics Australia in assisting us to host a para classification event again this season. This event was held in conjunction with the Tasmanian All Schools competition in Launceston in October and three athletes received para classifications. The ongoing assistance and guidance of Sean Dixon, Diversity and Inclusion Manager with Athletics Australia, during the previous season is worthy of mention and is very much appreciated.

There have been two particularly exciting developments for our state in the para space during the past season. The first of these was the launch of the Maxima Para Program in November 2019. With sponsorship funding from Maxima, a not-for-profit, community-oriented organisation supporting people in their pursuit of meaningful work, Athletics Tasmania developed a new program for schools aimed at providing students with physical impairments the opportunity to learn the skills of athletics from an accredited coach within their own school environment at no cost. The option would then be there for these students to continue with the coaching independently following the conclusion of the school program, with the groundwork and preliminary visits to schools already undertaken, the actual coaching sessions with students were unfortunately curtailed by the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic; we look forward to picking up where we left off in providing this opportunity to schools and families in the coming season.

The second exciting, and perhaps somewhat unexpected, bonus for para athletics in Tasmania was our successful grant application for para equipment from the Australian Paralympic Committee. Athletics Tasmania's entire grant application was successful, which represents a significant financial investment in our state's para program. Through this grant, we have received three seated throwing frames and their associated hardware, three top end racing chairs and three sets of wheelchair racing gloves. The seated throwing frames were immediately put to use at the Tasmanian All Schools competition, and my personal thanks is extended to the officials from Northern Tasmanian Athletics for their prior research, efforts and support in installing and utilising the throwing frame during this event.

Athletics Tasmania would like to express our sincere appreciation for the investment and faith that Paralympics Australia has shown in para athletics in Tasmania. Although it is a bit of a chicken and an egg situation (which comes first, the athletes or the equipment), now that we can demonstrate to potential para athletes that we have the equipment to service their needs, we can all play a part in promoting the opportunities within our sport to people in our community with disabilities. Onwards and upwards!

Hannah Ibbott | ATHLETICS TASMANIA PARA CO-ORDINATOR



Tasmanian Records 2019-20

The following Tasmanian Records were recognised as being set during the 2019-20 season:

Туре	Event	Perf	Name	Club	Date	Location
Open	100m	10.19	Jack Hale	NS	23.03.19	Brisbane
Open	100m	10.14	Jack Hale	NS	25.01.20	Canberra
Open	100m	10.12	Jack Hale	NS	1.02.20	Perth
Open	10000m	27.23.80	Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	14.12.19	Melbourne
Open	100m	11.58	Morgan Gaffney	NW	22.2.20	Penguin
Open	Pole Vault	3.85m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	8.02.20	Hobart
Open	Pole Vault	3.90m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	7.03.20	Hobart
U14	200m	25.28	Chelsea Scolyer	NW	6.12.19	Perth
U14	Discus 1kg	35.22m	Jessica Bray	ES	29.2.20	Hobart
U14	Javelin 400g	38.68m	Jessica Bray	ES	26.10.19	Launceston
U15	2000m Steeple	7.01.60	Ella Atkins	OVA	26.10.19	Launceston
U15	2000m Steeple	6.59.93	Ella Atkins	OVA	23.11.19	Hobart
U15	2000m Steeple	6.58.06	Ella Atkins	OVA	6.12.19	Perth
U15	Pole Vault	3.35m	Zoe Laurenson	UTAS	26.10.19	Launceston
U15	Pole Vault	3.50m	Zoe Laurenson	UTAS	7.12.19	Perth
U16	3000m Walk	12.50.82	William Robertson	OVA	2.11.19	Hobart
U16	5000m Walk	22.36.36	William Robertson	OVA	26.10.19	Launceston
U16	2000m Steeple	6.47.73	Abbie Butler	NEW	26.10.19	Launceston
U17/18	2000m Steeple	6.47.73	Abbie Butler	NEW	26.10.19	Launceston
U18	5000m	14.07.92	Sam Clifford	NEW	14.11.19	Box Hill
U19/20	5000m	14.07.92	Sam Clifford	NEW	14.11.19	Box Hill
U19/20	5000m	14.02.13	Sam Clifford	NEW	1.03.20	Hobart
U19/20	2000m Steeple	6.47.73	Abbie Butler	NEW	26.10.19	Launceston
U19/20	Pole Vault	3.85m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	8.02.20	Hobart
U19/20	Pole Vault	3.90m	Raphaela Corney	UTAS	7.03.20	Hobart

Wayne Fletcher and Kevin Morse | RECORDS OFFICERS



Athletics Tasmania International Representation 2019-20

Athletes

Jack Hale	100m, 4 x 100m Relay	Oceania Championships
James Hansen	1500m	Oceania Championships
Hamish Peacock	Javelin	Oceania Championships
Huw Peacock	Hammer	Oceania Championships
Anna Blackwell	10000m Race Walk	Oceania U20 Championships
Alice Randall	10000m Race Walk	Oceania U20 Championships
Jane Hickie	100m Hurdles	Oceania U20 Championships
William Robertson	5000m Race Walk	Oceania U18 Championships
Todd Hodgetts	Shot Put (F20)	World Para Championships
Deon Kenzie	1500m (T38)	World Para Championships
Sam Walker	100m, Shot Put (T38)	World Para Championships
Stewart McSweyn	1500m, 5000m	World Championships
Team Officials		
Susan Andrews	Head Coach	World University Games
Competition Officials		
Jarrod Gibson	Announcer	Oceania Championships
Brian Roe	ITO/Referee	Oceania Championships
Brian Roe	ITO/Referee	World Championships



Athletics Australia Service Award Recipients

The Athletics Australia Service Award was instituted in 2002 to recognise the contribution of volunteers and acknowledge their years of service as administrators and officials from club to international level. The sole criteria is consistent donation of time and effort for the sport.

Platinum (40 years)

Murray Bird, †Geoff Boon, †Max Cherry OAM, Fay Denholm, Wayne Fletcher OAM, †Robert Holley Hamilton, Terry Mahoney, Wayne Mason OAM, †Rex Morriss, Frank Nott, David Phillips, Brian Roe OAM, Margaret Ruddock, Noel Ruddock AM, Sandra Speers, †Ted West, †Andrew Willis

Gold (30 YEARS)

Kevin Alomes, †Shirley Brasher, Jo Cherry, Jim Claxton, †Dorothy Donald, Kimba Eyles, Greg Hawthorne, Peter Keenan, Helen Lee, †Jennifer Lennon, Peter Lyden, Maureen McDonald, Peter McDonald, Peter Miller, David Moore, †Leoni Nankervis, Les Nankervis OAM, Trent Nicholls, Max O'Toole OAM, Mike Pace, †Judith Phillips, Simon Phillips, Jenny Stevenson, Mike Stevenson, Cheryl Wilson OAM, Chris Wilson

Silver (20 YEARS)

Ted Best AM, Tony Bond, Judith Casey, ⁺John Cheney, Charmaine Colbeck, Rosemary Coleman, Jim Court, David Cresswell, Ken Doughty, Jarrod Gibson, David Hancock, Michelle Heron, Tim Heron, Craig Hicks, Brendon Hill, Helen Hill, Wayne Holt, Roger Howlett, Nigel Hyland OAM, Steve Lance, Lynne Lyden, Helen Moir, James Morgan, Jeff Nankervis, Haydyn Nielsen, Bob Richards, David Rogers, Gary Sayer, Aileen Slater, Judy Smith, Nanette Symons, Graham Tudor, Peter Turnock, ⁺Elma Waldren, Kim Wass, Steven Wass, Shaun Wilson

Bronze (10 YEARS)

Dominic Anastastio, Brian Baker, Brian Baxter OAM, Mary Bell OAM, Gayle Bessell, Zenta Boon, †Eilis Breen, Mathew Brooks, Michelle Casey, Phil Clayton, Paul Dannock, Helen Direen, Karen Gibson, Mike Gunson, Brendan Hanigan, Denis Hickson, Margaret Horne, Roger Hosie, Aaron Humphrey, Owen Hunt, Brian James, Kaylene Knee, Karen Leavey, Mark Lyden, Patrick Lyden, Susan McClenaghan, Paul Mommers, Denise Morey, Nathan Morey, Nicole Morris, Kevin Morse, Stuart Morse, Kathy Nicholls, Jessica Palermo, Evan Peacock, Mike Pook, Lyn Sansom, Tony Sansom, Wendy Sheppard, Rene Sluyters, Anna Smee, Daniel Smee, Mark Smith, Chris Sullivan, Margaret Vaessen, Wim Vaessen, Mike Walker, Matthew Webb, Anita Welsh, Richard Welsh, Grant Whiley, Vikki Whiley



Athletics Tasmania Coaching Awards 2019-20

Max Cherry Memorial Award for Coach of the Year

Emerging Coach Award

Service to Coaching Award

Ricky Clark Ken Atkinson

Wayne Mason OAM

Tasmanian Championships Results 2019-20

Tasmanian Short Course Road Running Championships Not held in 2019-20.

Tasmanian Road Running Championships

(held in conjunction with Hazell Bros Glenorchy Fun Run – Derwent Entertainment Centre, Hobart – 29/07/19)

WOMEN – 10km

Open: 1 Karinna Fyfe UTAS 35:25 2 Ruby Smee SB 36:09 3 Anita McGinniss SB 39:26 **Under 20:** 1 Ruby Smee SB 36:09 2 Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 49:14 3 Ambrosia Negri NS 53:34 **Over 40:** 1 Anita McGinniss SB 39:26 2 Natalie Fleming NS 44:29 3 Jemima Stuart-Smith SB 44:52 **Over 50:** 1 Francesca Smith SB 40:19 2 Louise Elkerton OVA 45:25 3 Carolyn Davis TMA 47:45

WOMEN – 5km

Under 18: 1 Erin Giles NEW 20:38 2 Hannah Sheers OVA 21:19 Under 16: 1 Emily Best NS 19:27 2 Metasebia Duggan OVA 19:32 3 Avril Reeve NS 23:00 Under 14: 1 Averyl Quinn NL 18:42 2 Sophie Marshall NEW 18:50 3 Avalon Forbes NS 19:27

WOMEN – 2km Under 12: NOT CONTESTED

MEN – 10km

Open: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 30:44 2 Grant Page NS 31:46 3 Robbie Neill SB 32:43 **Under 20:** 1 Oliver Marshall NEW 33:10 2 Abbas Rajab Ali NEW 33:24 3 Jamie Laurence OVA 34:34 **Over 40:** 1 Michael Davis NS 33:50 2 Matthew Zegfeld NEW 34:59 3 Josh Durno NS 38:02 **Over 50:** 1 Craig Downie SB 36:40 1 Anthony Baines NS 38:35 3 Tony McIntyre SB 39:10

MEN – 5km

Under 18: 1 Dylan Burnett NS 17:22 2 Brumby Smalley SB 21:08 3 Cam Mann SB 23:13 Under 16: 1 Tom Winkel NW 16:25 2 Jai Eccles NEW 17:14 3 Alex Hanigan OVA 20:51 Under 14: 1 Lachlan Fox UTAS 18:05 2 Lachlan Sheen OVA 18:37 3 Marcus Degenaar SB 18:49

MEN – 2km

Under 12: 1 Isaac Dixon ES 7:18 2 Henry Forbes NS 7:29 3 Callum Degenaar SB 8:13



Tasmanian Road Walking Championships – Tunbridge – 15/06/19

WOMEN

Open 20km: NOT CONTESTED Under 20 10km: 1 Alice Randall OVA 54:21 Under 18 5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 16 5km: 1 Chloe Ahern OVA 27:58; 2 Demi Petterwood NEW 36:06 Under 14 3km: 1 Chloe Ahern OVA 16:44; 2 Sophie Ahern OVA 20:23; 3 Macie Petterwood NEW 21:34 Under 12 2km: 1 Sophie Ahern OVA 13:01; 2 Macie Petterwood NEW 13:46

MEN

Open 20km: NOT CONTESTED Over 40 10km: 1 Steve Ahern OVA 61:44; 2 Ron Foster TMA 75:50 Under 18 10km: 1 Will Robertson OVA 50:47 Under 16 5km: NO FINISHERS Under 14 3km: NOT CONTESTED Under 12 2km: NOT CONTESTED

Tasmanian Road Walking Championships – Tunbridge – 27/07/19

WOMEN

Under 11 Schools 1.5km: 1 Macie Petterwood 10:19 Under 12 Schools 1.5km: 1 Gabby Hay 9:47 Under 14 Schools 2km: 1 Chloe Ahern 11:21; 2 Sheridan Hay 17:11 Under 16 Schools 3km: 1 Chloe Ahern 19:04 Under 18 Schools 5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 20 Schools 5km: 1 Anna Blackwell 27:20 Open 10km: NOT CONTESTED

MEN

Under 12 Schools 1.5km: NOT CONTESTED Under 14 Schools 2km: 1 Kaiden Eastley 11:17; 2 Oliver Morgan 11:49 Under 16 Schools 3km: 1 Will Bottle 15:34 Open 10km: 1 Will Robertson OVA 47:57 Over 40 5km: 1 Steve Ahern OVA 30:18; 2 Eugene Gerlach OVA 34:27; 3 Ron Foster TMA 36:01



Tasmanian Cross Country Championships – Recreation Park, Pontville – 20/07/19

WOMEN

Under 12 3000m: 1 Violet Owen IND 12:10; 2 Bella Shaw NEW 12:11; 3 Sophie Brewster NEW 12:18 TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts

Under 14 3000m: 1 Metasebia Duggan, OVA, 12:03; 2 Emily Best NS 12:04; 3 Isabella Davie NEW 12:08 TEAMS: 1 NS White 6pts; 2 NS Black 18pts; 3 ES 21pts

Under 16 4000m: 1 Ella Atkins OVA 15:34; 2 Abbie Butler NEW 16:00; 3 Emily Best NS 17:02 TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts

Under 18 4000m: 1 Erin Giles NEW 17:27; 2 Montana McKenzie NEW 21:13

Under 20 6000m: 1 Ruby Smee SB 22:07; 2 Darcy Miller NW 23:42; 3 Ebony Webb ES 23:55 Open 10000m: 1 Anita McGinniss SB 42:01; 2 Bonnie Davies TMA 43:15; 3 Lynsey Maher NS 45:19 TEAMS: 1 SB Blue 16pts; 2 NS 20pts 3 SB White 42pts

Over 40 10000m: 1 Anita McGinniss SB 42:01; 2 Bonnie Davies TMA 43:15; 3 Toni Spinks SB 46:22 TEAMS: 1 SB Blue 6pts; 2 NS 18pts; 3 SB White 21pts

Over 50 8000m: 1 Francesca Smith SB 33:24; 2 Carolyn Davis TMA 37:36 3 Louise Elkerton OVA 38:43 TEAMS: 1 NEW 9pts; 2 NS 12pts

Over 60 6000m: 1 Adele Lucas NS 34:41

MEN

Under 12 3000m: 1 Hugh McCallum ES 11:19; 2 Louis Brew IND 11:30; 3 Jonte Tummon IND 11:39 Under 14 3000m: 1 Luke Palmer ES 10:33; 2 Noah Proposch NS 10:36; 3 James Lyden SB 10:48 TEAMS: 1 SB 6pts; 2 NEW 15pts

Under 16 4000m: 1 Alexander Kwa SB 14:23; 2 Tom Winkel (NW 14:35; 3 Christopher Eyre SB 14:36 **Under 18 6000m:** 1 Jamie Laurence OVA 20:55; 2 Will Robertson OVA 22:07

Under 20 8000m: 1 Oliver Marshall NEW 26:49; 2 Robert Elkerton OVA 27:08; 3 Abbas Rajab Ali NEW 27:27 TEAMS: 1 NEW 6pts

Open 10000m: 1 Samuel Clifford NEW 32:37; 2 Nick Earl UTAS 33:21; 3 Phil McConnon NS 33:35 TEAMS: 1 UTAS 16pts; 2 OVA 37pts; 3 SB 41pts

Over 40 10000m: 1 Andrew Allison OVA 36:24; 2 Michael Davis NS 36:33; 3 Daniel Smee SB 38:07 **Over 50 8000m:** 1 Craig Downie SB 29:58; 2 David O'Brien NS 30:31 3 Anthony Baines NS 31:41 TEAMS: 1 NS 6pts

Over 60 6000m: 1 Peter Lyden TMA 25:03; 2 Anthony Sansom NS 29:56; 3 Richard Pickup TMA 31:01

NOTE: No relay championships were contested in 2019-20.



Tasmanian Marathon and Half Marathon Championships

Cadbury Estate, Claremont 12/01/20

WOMEN

Marathon: 1 Amie Bramich OVA 3:35.01; 2 Anne Smalley SB 4:07.09 Half Marathon: 1 Milly Clark UTAS 1:13.04 2 Anita McGinniss SB 1:27.49 3 Yvette Edward TMA 1:33.09

MEN

Marathon: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 2:18.30 2 Jarrod Gibson ES 3:10.51 Half Marathon: 1 Ben Covington SB 1:09.50 2 David Thomas NEW 1:10.28 3 Nathan Morey OVA 1:13.38

Tasmanian Mountain Running Championships

Not held in 2019-20

2019 Tasmanian Schools Nitro State Final

Hobart 24/09/19 and Launceston 25/09/19

GIRLS

Junior: 1 Launceston Grammar 790pts; 2 St Patrick's College 750pts; 3 Mount Carmel College 620pts Intermediate: 1 Ulverstone SC 775pts; 2 Fahan School 740pts; 3 Mount Carmel College 660pts Senior: 1 Launceston College 655pts; 2 St Patrick's College 595pts; 3 Don College 525pts

BOYS

Junior: 1 St Virgil's College 860pts; 2 Launceston Grammar 775pts; 3 St Patrick's College 735pts Intermediate: 1 St Virgil's College 1045pts; 2 New Town 805pts; 3 Latrobe HS 740pts Senior: 1 Launceston College 535pts; 2 The Hutchins School 510pts; 3 Newstead College 370pts

Tasmanian Combined Events Championships

Domain Athletic Centre - Hobart - 02/01/2020 to 12/01/2020

MEN

Decathlon: 1 Geoff Gibbons UTAS 5307pts Under 20 Combined Event: 1 Fergus Fletcher OVA 4649pts Under 18 Combined Event: 1 Cameron Mann SB 3791pts Under 16 Combined Event: 1 Darcy Noonan OVA 3378pts

WOMEN

Heptathlon: 1 NOT CONTESTED Under 20 Heptathlon: NOT CONTESTED Under 18 Combined Event: NOT CONTESTED Under 16 Combined Event: 1 Olivia Jones ES 3603pts; 2 Jessica Bray ES 3383pts



Tasmanian State 3000m and Mixed 4x400m Relay Championships Dial Regional Athletic Centre - Penguin – 30/11/19

MEN

3000m Open: 1 Douglas Hamerlok (UTAS) 8.37.90; 2 Aaron Harvey (UTAS) 9.00.54; 3 Aaron Humphrey (NW) 9.17.93 **3000m U16:** 1 Tom Winkel (NW) 10.04.00

WOMEN

3000m Open: 1 Darcy Miller (NW) 10.40.38 **3000m U15:** 1 Averyl Quinn (NL) 10.50.52

MIXED – OPEN

4x400m Relay: 1 NW Blue (Eve Bell, Lachlan Bonney, Chloe Warmsley, Daniel Reeves) 3:45.99; 2 NW Green (Sandy Loring, Logan James, Darcy Miller, Aaron Humphrey) 4:01.05; 3. NW Red (Lily Overton, Andrew Aichberger, Lucy Reimer, Tim Potter) 4:18.60

MIXED – UNDER 18

4x400m Relay: 1. NW Blue (Abbie Walker, Jordan Maynard, Connie Dean, Tom Winkel) 4:05.51; 2 NW Green (Amy Hyland, Oliver Lancaster, Emily Aichberger, Sven Piek) 4:26.89

Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships Domain Athletic Centre Hobart – 08/01/20

WOMEN – OPEN 10000m Race Walk: 1 Anna Blackwell OVA 59.36.2(h)

MEN – OPEN 10000m Race Walk: 1 William Robertson OVA 54.21.4(h)



Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships Domain Athletic Centre - Hobart - 14/03/2020

MEN

10000m: 1 Nick Earl UTAS 30:20.24; 2 Ben Covington SB 31:10.95; 3 Josh Harris UTAS 31:25.53

WOMEN

10000m: NOT CONTESTED

Tasmanian State Track & Field Championships Domain Athletic Centre Hobart – 28/02/20 to 01/03/20

WOMEN – OPEN

100m: (-1.5) 1. Morgan Gaffney NW 11.75; 2. Kiani Allen ES 12.36; 3. Abby Chapman NW 12.47
200m: (0.1) 1. Morgan Gaffney NW 24.00; 2. Kiani Allen ES 25.45; 3. Kiara Calvert ES 25.56
400m Lynne Mazey Memorial: 1. Nicole Perry NW 57.11; 2. Laura McShane VIC 58.24; 3. Emily Macinnes NEW 59.65; 4. Eve Bell NW 60.03

800m: 1. Nicole Perry NW 2:12.99; 2. Abbie Butler NEW 2:16.21; 3. Sandy Loring NW 2:21.09
1500m: 1. Abbie Butler NEW 4:49.97; 2. Sandy Loring NW 4:54.10; 3. Ebony Webb ES 4:56.11
5000m: 1. Tess Rhodes VIC 17:40.86; 2. Ebony Webb ES 18:53.15; 3. Darcy Miller NW 19:11.40; 4. Hannah Cummins UTAS 19:37.38

100m Hurdles: (0.6) 1. Jane Hickie ES 14.60

400m Hurdles: 1. Jane Hickie ES 72.66; 2. Inessa Corney UTAS 74.06

4x100m Relay: 1. ES Red (Liana Kenna, Kiara Calvert, Jane Hickie, Kiani Allen) 47.66; 2. NW (Abby Chapman, Lily James, Tess Horton, Chelsea Scolyer) 49.20; 3. OVA (Frances Reid, Madi Casey, Laura Charlesworth, Maddy Scott) 52.34

4x400m Relay: 1. NW Green (Eve Bell, Sandy Loring, Chloe Walmsley, Nicole Perry) 4:07.02; 2. ES (Caitlin Stalker, Michelle Cockerell, Kimberley Geelan, Kiara Calvert), 4:10.41; 3. NW Blue (Darcy Miller, Lily Overton, Tess Horton, Lily James), 4:28.75

High Jump: 1. Jane Hickie ES 1.60m

Pole Vault: 1. Raphaela Corney UTAS 3.77m; 2. Zoe Laurenson UTAS 3.42m

Long Jump: 1. Jane Hickie ES 5.89m (2.0); 2. Chelsea Scolyer NW 5.38m (0.0); 3. Caitlin Stalker ES 5.13m (0.0)

Triple Jump: 1. Sophie Young ES 10.82m (0.1); 2. Caitlin Stalker ES 10.63m (0.0); 3. Olivia Young ES 9.62m (1.0)

Shot Put: 1. Isabella Hippel ES 11.59m; 2. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 11.07m; 3. Lucy Reimer NW 10.70m **Discus Throw:** 1. Lucy Reimer NW 40.06m; 2. Rachel Hosie ES 35.51m; 3. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 34.51m

Hammer Throw: 1. Julia Direen OVA 47.67m; 2. Emily Canham UTAS 42.08m; 3. Rachel Hosie ES 39.36m

Javelin Throw: 1. Agnes Sakina UTAS 39.55m; 2. Emily Canham UTAS 37.61m; 3. Lucy Reimer NW 35.12m

5000m Race Walk: 1. Elizabeth Leitch TMA 33:30.91



WOMEN – UNDER 18:

Para: (1.5) 1. Emily Aichberger - T/F20 NW 16.82; 2. Izzy King - T/F33 SB 34.01 200m: (0.1) 1. Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 26.88; 2. Amie Broad NEW 26.97; 3. Ashleigh Reid, NL 27.27 Para: 9-2.0: 1. Emily Aichberger - T/F20 NW 37.50; 2. Izzy King - T/F33 SB 69.74 400m: 1. Chloe Walmsley NW 61.80; 2. Ava Faint OVA 63.01; 3. Charlotte Faella OVA 64.31 Para: 1. Izzy King - T/F33 SB 2:10.80 800m: 1. Avalon Forbes NS 2:21.48; 2. Lily Overton NW 2:26.39; 3. Charlotte Faella OVA 2:28.18 Para: 1. Emily Aichberger - T/F20 NW 3:15.96 1500m: 1. Lily Overton NW 4:54.63; 2. Emily Best NS 5:00.52; Para: 1. Emily Aichberger - T/F20 NW 6:21.62. 100m Hurdles .76m: (0.6) 1. Chloe Essex OVA 19.61 400m Hurdles .76m: 1. Ava Faint OVA 75.63 2000m Steeplechase: 1. Mikayla Ireland NS 7:34.39 4x100m Relay: 1. ES (Chloe Struwe, Olivia Read, Meg Lawson, Bonnie Bowden), 53.86; 2. OVA (Maggie Steele, Ava Faint, Charlotte Faella, Frances Reid), 55.23. 4x400m Relay: 1. OVA (Chloe Essex, Frances Reid, Charlotte Faella, Ava Faint), 4:23.83; 2. ES (Emma Grubb, Abbi Owen, Sophie Connolly, Isabelle Gan-Pain) 4:28.22; 3. NS (Bella Quinn, Emma Henkel, Emily Best, Avalon Forbes), 4:31.75. High Jump: 1. Olivia Jones ES 1.50m Pole Vault: 1. Anais Fitzpatrick UTAS 2.70m Long Jump: 1. Bonnie Bowden ES 5.16m (1.5); 2. Olivia Jones ES 4.96m (0.0); 3. Jana Allen ES 4.68m (0.9) Para: 1. Emily Aichberger T/F20 NW 3.12m (0.3) Triple Jump: 1. Amy Hyland NW 10.52m (0.7); 2. Jana Allen ES 10.07m (0.1); 3. Jessica Bray ES 9.95m (2.1)Shot Put 3kg: 1. Isabella Hippel ES 13.46m; 2. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 12.15m; 3. Kate McShane NEW 11.04m Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 37.82m; 2. Jessica Bray ES 35.22m; 3. Isabella Hippel ES 33.78m Hammer Throw 3kg: 1. Keeley Burns ES 37.85m; 2. Isabella Hippel ES 34.76m; 3. Kate McShane NEW 29.84m Javelin Throw 500g: 1. Jessica Bray ES 31.60m; 2. Caitlin McDonald ES 24.88m; 3. Meg Lawson ES 24.68m Para: 1. Emily Aichberger - T/F20 NW 15.75m; 2. Izzy King - T/F33 SB 4.81m **MEN – OPEN** 100m: (-1.2) 1. Aaron Rigby NL 11.06; 2. John Howe OVA 11.06; 3. Ryan Cooper OVA 11.09 Para: (-1.2) 1. Alexander McKillop T/F36 OVA 12.62; 2. Samuel Walker T38 UTAS 12.17 200m: (0.2) 1. Ryan Cooper OVA 22.08; 2. John Howe OVA 22.36; 3. Mitchell Branch OVA 22.48 Para: (0.4) 1. Samuel Walker - T38 UTAS 24.62 400m: 1. Daniel Reeves NW 49.09; 2. Lachlan Bonney NW 49.72; 3. Michael Stingel NL 50.14 800m: 1. Daniel Reeves NW 1:53.62; 2. Max Green NW 1:54.15; 3. Jamie Laurence OVA 1:55.61 1500m: 1. Samuel Clifford NEW 3:52.26; 2. Jordan Tyler UTAS 3:59.71; 3. Nick Earl UTAS 4:01.05 5000m: 1. Samuel Clifford NEW 14:02.13; 2. Nick Earl UTAS 14:35.77; 3. Josh Harris UTAS 15:07.64 110m Hurdles: NOT CONTESTED

100m: (1.0) 1. Ashleigh Reid NL 12.87; 2. Trinity Inall Bejah NEW 13.01; 3. Tess Horton NW 13.15

400m Hurdles: 1. Oliver Quin OVA 66.48



4x100m Relay: 1. OVA Blue (Mitchell Branch, Ryan Cooper, Jack Lewis, John Howe) 42.48; 2. SB Blue (Moses Khasif, Max Brideson, Jarred Gilroy, Jagga Pybus) 42.87; 3. NL (Aaron Rigby, Michael Stingel, Jaydn Crawford, Ross Lovell), 43.58

4x400m Relay: 1. NW Green (Max Green, Angus Lennecke, Daniel Reeves, Lachlan Bonney) 3:26.16; 2. OVA (Cameron Monks, Ryan Cooper, Jamie Laurence, Gus Tomlinson Smith) 3:31.72; 3. SB Blue (James Tucker, Cameron Mann, Jarred Gilroy, Johnathon Pullen), 3:37.15

High Jump: 1. Dillon Dickson-Jaques SB 1.85m; 2. Zade Kershaw ES 1.70m

Pole Vault: 1. Andreas Kreiss Brazil 3.72m

Long Jump: 1. Brandon Clark NS 7.20m (1.0); 2. Moses Khasif SB 7.20m (1.0); 3. Jacob Nolan NS 6.66m (0.3)

Triple Jump Rex Morriss Memorial: 1. Brandon Clark NS 14.25m (0.7); 2. Joshua Hwaba SB 12.53m (0.6); 3. Zade Kershaw ES 12.06m (0.0)

Shot Put: 1. Huw Peacock UTAS 12.30m; 2. Hamish Peacock UTAS 11.66m; 3. Bradley Kemp QLD 11.52m; 4. Justin McDonald ES 10.49m

Discus: 1. Hamish Peacock UTAS 42.18m; 2. Huw Peacock UTAS 42.07m; 3. Bradley Kemp QLD 37.30m; 4. Jackson Mellor UTAS 34.23m

Hammer: 1. Huw Peacock UTAS 62.57m; 2. Justin McDonald ES 46.20m; 3. Hamish Peacock UTAS 42.98m

Javelin: 1. Hamish Peacock UTAS 78.45m; 2. Huw Peacock UTAS 47.34m; 3. Michael Mullarvey UTAS 43.03m

5000m Race Walk: 1. William Robertson OVA 23:14.79

MEN – UNDER 18:

100m: (1.1) 1. Jack Lewis OVA 10.97; 2. Max Brideson SB 11.28; 3. Tyson Hartill SB 11.34

200m: (1.2) 1. Jack Lewis OVA 22.87; 2. Max Brideson SB 22.88; 3. Cedric Ngotho NS 23.45

400m: 1. Alexander Creak NEW 50.88; 2. Cameron Monks OVA 51.68; 3. Jaydn Crawford NL 54.07

800m: 1. Alexander Creak NEW 2:03.35; 2. Cameron Monks OVA 2:05.01; 3. Isaac Bonsey UTAS 2:06.65 **1500m**: 1. Isaac Bonsey UTAS 4:15.18; 2. Angus Alderton OVA 4:16.24; 3. William Robertson OVA 4:17.19

400m Hurdles (.84m): 1. Jaydn Crawford NL 58.88

4x100m Relay: 1. SB (Cameron Mann, Max Brideson, Jacob Vanderkroef, Tyson Hartill) 44.95; 2. OVA (Dylan Graves, William Robertson, Liam Hatten, Jack Lewis) 48.18.

High Jump: 1. Tim Mitchell SB 1.80m; 2. Andreas Kreiss Brazil 1.80m; 3. Lachlan Krelle SB 1.60m; 4. Cameron Mann SB 1.55m

Pole Vault: 1. Andreas Kreiss Brazil 3.50m; 2. Nathan Hippel ES 2.10m

Long Jump: 1. Max Brideson SB 6.82m (1.1); 2. Joshua Hwaba SB 6.51m (0.0); 3. Cameron Mann SB 6.05m (0.5)

Triple Jump: 1. Joshua Hwaba SB 13.62m (-0.7); 2. Cameron Mann SB 12.40m (0.0); 3. Liam Hatten OVA 11.54m (1.7)

Shot Put 5kg: 1. Tyson Hartill SB 13.10m; 2. Jackson Mellor UTAS 12.99m; 3. Cameron Mann SB 10.16m Discus Throw 1.5kg: 1. Jackson Mellor UTAS 40.89m; 2. Tyson Hartill SB 35.78m; 3. Liam Hatten OVA 30.35m

Hammer Throw 5kg: 1. Caleb Kirkpatrick UTAS 53.39m; 2. Jackson Mellor UTAS 33.49m Javelin Throw 700g: 1. Jackson Mellor UTAS 30.29m



Tasmanian Age State Track & Field Championships Domain Athletic Centre - Hobart - 15/02/20 to 16/02/20

WOMEN:

3000m Steeplechase: 1 NOT CONTESTED

WOMEN – UNDER 20:

100m:(-0.6) 1. Liana Kenna ES 12.81; 2. Lucy Carter OVA 13.12; 3. Amie Broad NEW 13.14 **Para:** (0.6) 1. Izzy King - T33 SB 33.31

200m:(-0.9) 1. Amie Broad NEW 26.97; 2. Tess Horton NW 27.90; 3. Madi Casey OVA 28.25 **400m:** 1. Emily Macinnes NEW 59.87; 2. Ava Faint OVA 65.89

800m: 1. Darcy Miller NW 2:22.27; 2. Emily Macinnes NEW 2:23.59; 3. Georgia Chambers OVA 2:36.73. **1500m:** 1. Abbie Butler NEW 4:39.24; 2. Darcy Miller NW 4:49.77

400m Hurdles (10 x.76m):1. Ava Faint OVA 74.76

High Jump: 1. Claudia Williams OVA 1.55m; 1. Raphaela Corney UTAS 1.55m

Pole Vault: 1. Raphaela Corney UTAS 3.80m; 2. Zoe Laurenson UTAS 3.20m

Long Jump: 1. Bonnie Bowden ES 5.23m w:4.1; 2. Raphaela Corney UTAS 4.85m w:1.4; 3. Sophie Young ES 4.80m w:3.3

Triple Jump: 1. Sophie Young ES 10.57m w:2.4; 2. Jana Allen ES 9.80m w:1.4; 3. Bria Allen ES 9.03m w:0.9

Shot Put 4kg: 1. Isabella Hippel ES 11.97m; 2. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 11.03m; 3. Rachel Hosie ES 10.81m;

Discus 1kg: 1. Rachel Hosie ES 34.92m; 2. Natalia Leszczynski OVA 33.11m; 3. Isabella Hippel ES 31.97m **Hammer Throw 4kg:** 1. Rachel Hosie ES 39.25m; 2. Keeley Burns ES 31.55m; 3. Rebecca Mathers OVA 16.85m.

Javelin 600g: 1. Claudia Williams OVA 28.77m; 2. Indy Brideson UTAS 27.10m; 3. Rachel Hosie ES 25.18m

WOMEN – UNDER 16:

100m:(-1.9) 1. Leah Felsch ES 13.02; 2. Zoe Laurenson UTAS 13.32; 3. Alicia Hollingworth NL 13.43 **200m:**(-2.3) 1. Leah Felsch ES 26.61; 2. Lauren Shelton UTAS 28.13; 3. Amy Wiggins UTAS 28.95 **400m:** 1. Isabella Davie NEW 63.63; 2. Lauren Shelton UTAS 66.55

800m: 1. Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 2:27.71; 2. Emily Best NS 2:29.39; 3. Isabella Davie NEW 2:34.62 **1500m:** 1. Ella Atkins OVA 4:44.73; 2. Isabelle Gan-Pain ES 5:03.72; 3. Emily Best NS 5:08.77

90m Hurdles (9 x .76m): (0.2) 1. Ella Coad OVA 14.54; 2. Kara Smith NL 15.33; 3. Alicia Hollingworth NL 16.33

200m Hurdles (10 x .76m): (-2.1) 1. Isabella Davie NEW 33.52

2000m Steeplechase (.76m): 1. Ella Atkins OVA 7:13.55

High Jump: 1. Kara Smith NL 1.50m; 2. Isabella Davie NEW 1.45m; 3. Lauren Shelton UTAS 1.45m **Pole Vault:** 1. Zoe Laurenson UTAS 3.20m

Long Jump: 1. Amy Wiggins UTAS 4.88m w:1.6; 2. Isabella Davie NEW 4.68m w:1.

Triple Jump: 1. Isabella Davie NEW 10.16m w:1.8; 2. Alicia Hollingworth NL 10.01m w:1.0; 3. Ella Coad OVA 9.64m w:1.5

Shot Put 3kg: 1. Shae Nichols NEW 9.01m; 2. Lauren Shelton UTAS 8.69m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Lauren Shelton UTAS 23.49m

Javelin 500g: 1. Lauren Shelton UTAS 28.15m; 2. Isabella Davie NEW 27.62m; 3. Shae Nichols NEW 24.88m



WOMEN – UNDER 15:

100m:(-1.1) 1. Chelsea Scolyer NW 12.51; 2. Anais Fitzpatrick UTAS 13.61; 3. Erin Callaway ES 14.24 200m:(-0.3) 1. Chelsea Scolyer NW 25.64; 2. Anais Fitzpatrick UTAS 27.22; 3. Erin Callaway ES 29.21 400m: 1. Anais Fitzpatrick UTAS 61.88; 2. Emma Grubb ES 66.37; 3. Erin Callaway ES 69.70 800m: 1. Avalon Forbes NS 2:22.55; 2. Emma Grubb ES 2:36.56 1500m: 1. Avalon Forbes NS 4:56.92; 2. Mikayla Ireland NS 5:09.49; 3. Isabelle Hoggett NS 5:17.69 90m Hurdles (9 x .76m): (0.2) 1. Isabella Rand ES 21.94 200m Hurdles (10 x .76m): (-2.1) 1. Isabella Rand ES 42.68 2000m Steeplechase (.76m):1. Mikayla Ireland NS 7:34.73 4x100m Relay: 1. ES Red (Josie Stewart, Erin Callaway, Arielle Cannell, Abbi Owen), 57.53; 2. ES White (Isabella Rand, Imogen Lennon, Jemima Lennon, Emma Grubb), 62.21 4x200m Relay: 1. ES Red (Josie Stewart, Erin Callaway, Arielle Cannell, Abbi Owen), 2:01.01; 2. NS (Bella Quin, Jessica Smith, Isabelle Hoggett, Avalon Forbes), 2:02.91; 3. ES White (Isabella Rand, Imogen Lennon, Jemima Lennon, Emma Grubb) 2:11.95 Pole Vault: 1. Anais Fitzpatrick UTAS 2.80m Long Jump: 1. Chelsea Scolver NW 5.13m w:1.1; 2. Emma Grubb ES 4.37m w:1.7 Triple Jump: 1. Josie Stewart ES 9.27m w:0.8; 2. Erin Callaway ES 8.38m w:0.2 Shot Put 3kg: 1. Taya Munday NW 10.43m; 2. Georgia Gillow NL 8.69m Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Chelsea Scolver NW 32.68m Javelin Throw 500g: 1. Georgia Gillow NL 30.54m

3000m Race Walk: 1. Chloe Ahern OVA 18:09.22

WOMEN – UNDER 14:

100m:(0.3) 1. Abbi Owen ES 13.80; 2. Maggie Steele OVA 13.93; 3. Daisy Bennett SB 14.57
200m:(-1.2) 1. Abbi Owen ES 27.85; 2. Maggie Steele OVA 28.40; 3. Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 29.15
400m: 1. Abbi Owen ES 65.39; 2. Maggie Steele OVA 69.23; 3. Annabella Burt SB 72.93
800m: 1. Jessica Smith NS 2:25.39; 2. Emma Henkel NS 2:33.59; 3. Annabella Burt SB 2:46.57
1500m: 1. Jessica Smith NS 5:06.18; 2. Emma Henkel NS 5:16.38
High Jump: 1. Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 1.45m
Long Jump: 1. Maggie Steele OVA 4.63m w:1.8; 2. Bailey Van Den Broek OVA 4.60m w:2.1; 3. Daisy Bennett SB 4.45m w:1.5
Triple Jump: 1. Maggie Steele OVA 9.75m w:3.2
Shot Put 3kg: 1. Taya Munday NW 10.63m; 2. Arielle Cannell ES 10.14m
Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Taya Munday NW 28.57m; 2. Arielle Cannell ES 21.81m
Hammer Throw 3kg: 1. Arielle Cannell ES 29.65m
Javelin Throw 400g: 1. Arielle Cannell ES 27.37m



MEN: 3000m Steeplechase: NOT CONTESTED

MEN – UNDER 20:

100m:(-1.1) 1. Aaron Rigby NL 11.09; 2. Jack Lewis OVA 11.17; 3. Mitchell Branch OVA 11.21 **Para:** (-0.7) 1. Christopher Albert -TF20 ES 21.63

200m:(-0.4) 1. Mitchell Branch OVA 22.57; 2. Michael Stingel NL 22.81; 3. Jack Lewis OVA 22.82 **Para:** (-1.8) . Alexander McKillop - T/F36 OVA 26.97

400m: 1. Michael Stingel NL 50.43; 2. Mitchell Branch OVA 52.00; 3. Jordan Maynard NW 52.53 **800m:** 1. Gabriel Ristow Tasca Brazil 2:02.63; 2. Edward Golding ES 2:04.22; 3. Brillam Kershaw ES 2:20.44

1500m: 1. Robert Elkerton OVA 4:05.29; 2. Haney Mokonen NS 4:09.24; 3. William Robertson OVA 4:20.51

High Jump: 1. Dillon Dickson-Jaques SB 1.87m; 1. Moses Khasif SB 1.87m; 3. Andreas Kreiss Brazil 1.80m; 3. Tim Mitchell SB 1.80m

Pole Vault: 1. Andreas Kreiss Brazil 3.40m

Long Jump: 1. Moses Khasif SB 6.91m w:1.8; 2. Max Brideson SB 6.21m w:0.8; 3. Christopher Albert - T20 ES 1.56m w:2.5

Triple Jump: 1. Liam Hatten OVA 11.53m w:2.4

Shot Put 6kg: 1. Jackson Mellor UTAS 11.33m; 2. Patrick Reeve ES 7.15m; 3. Christopher Albert - F20 ES 4.92m

Discus 1.75kg: 1. Jackson Mellor UTAS 35.72m; 2. Liam Hatten OVA 25.22m; 3. Will Robertson OVA 20.84m

Hammer Throw 6kg: 1. Caleb Kirkpatrick UTAS 46.93m; 2. Jackson Mellor UTAS 33.49m Javelin Throw 800g: 1. Christopher Albert -F20 ES 3.18m

MEN – UNDER 16:

100m:(-0.6) 1. Toby Kamphuis NEW 11.88; 2. Jamie Dean NEW 12.21; 3. Sam Sainsbury OVA 12.38
200m:(-1.1) 1. Toby Kamphuis NEW 24.47; 2. Jamie Dean NEW 24.49; 3. Lachlan Pearce NW 24.81
400m: 1. Henry Madsen UTAS 54.14; 2. Alexander Smart SB 54.67; 3. Bryce Lawes NEW 54.83
800m: 1. Tom Winkel NW 2:04.09; 2. Henry Madsen UTAS 2:07.96; 3. Angus Alderton OVA 2:08.31
1500m: 1. Tom Winkel NW 4:15.47; 2. Isaac Bonsey UTAS 4:18.25; 3. Angus Alderton OVA 4:18.68
High Jump: 1. Lachlan Pearce NW 1.75m; 2. Julian van den Eynde OVA 1.50m

Long Jump: 1. Lachlan Pearce NW 5.55m w:2.1; 2. Jamie Dean NEW 5.16m w:2.6; 3. Julian van den Eynde OVA 5.13m w:3.0

Triple Jump: 1. Oliver Vince UTAS 9.56m w:1.9

Shot Put 4kg: 1. Oliver Vince UTAS 9.70m

Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Jaxson Stone NEW 39.37m; 2. Oliver Vince UTAS 25.84

Hammer Throw 4kg: 1. Oliver Vince UTAS 18.34m

Javelin Throw 700g: 1. Isaac Bonsey UTAS 32.99m; 2. Oliver Vince UTAS 30.99m

3000m Race Walk: 1. Will Bottle NEW 14:43.50



MEN – UNDER 15:

100m:(-0.5) 1. Harrison McLeod SB 12.05; 2. Lachlan Colgrave NL 12.78; 3. Tommy Bennett SB 12.83 **200m:**(-0.4) 1. Harrison McLeod SB 24.37; 2. Lachlan Colgrave NL 26.27; 3. Tommy Bennett SB 26.48 **400m:** 1. James Harden NSW 60.66

800m: 1. Adonias Mesfin NS 2:27.50; 2. Lachlan Sheen OVA 2:35.33

1500m: 1. Lachlan Fox UTAS 4:32.28; 2. Felix Meyer OVA 4:44.17; 3. Adonias Mesfin NS 4:48.65
100m Hurdles (10 x .84m): (0.5) 1. Lachlan Colgrave NL 15.66; 2. James Harden NSW 16.99
200m Hurdles (10 x .76m): (-2.5) 1. Lachlan Colgrave NL 29.41; 2. James Harden NSW 31.78
2000m Steeplechase (.76m): 1. Lachlan Fox UTAS 6:52.02; 2. Felix Meyer OVA 7:09.67
Long Jump: 1. Lachlan Colgrave NL 5.58m w:0.8; 2. Harrison McLeod SB 5.47m w:-0.5; 3. James Harden NSW 4.79m w:1.2; 4. Nathan Hippel ES 4.31m w:1.7
Triple Jump: 1. Lachlan Colgrave NL 10.52m w:-0.8

Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Lachlan Colgrave NL 29.79m; 2. Tyeson Stone NEW 24.84m

MEN – UNDER 14:

100m:(-2.6) 1. Benjamin Potter NL 12.78; 2. Rowan Allen NEW 12.96; 3. Isaac Dixon ES 13.90
200m:(-1.3) 1. Benjamin Potter NL 25.45; 2. Rowan Allen NEW 26.50; 3. Isaac Dixon ES 28.98
400m: 1. Rowan Allen NEW 63.73; 2. Isaac Dixon ES 65.88; 3. James Lyden SB 70.52
800m: 1. Luke Palmer ES 2:19.21; 2. Noah Proposch NS 2:29.71; 3. Isaac Dixon ES 2:35.69
1500m: 1. Luke Palmer ES 4:40.30; 2. Noah Proposch NS 4:58.97; 3. James Lyden SB 5:15.00
90m Hurdles (9 x .76m): (-1.1) 1. Oliver Morgan OVA 19.18

High Jump: 1. James Lyden SB 1.35m

Long Jump: 1. Jackson Vukic NS 5.26m w:2.5; 2. Benjamin Potter NL 5.01m w:-0.5; 3. Isaac Dixon ES 4.94m w:4.3

Triple Jump: 1. Benjamin Potter NL 10.36m w:3.0; 2. James Lyden SB 9.61m w:2.9

Shot Put 3kg: 1. Benjamin Potter NL 9.21m; 2. Isaac Dixon ES 7.84m; 3. Travis Round OVA 7.75m
Discus Throw 1kg: 1. Isaac Dixon ES 23.70m; 2. Benjamin Potter NL 20.65m; 3. James Lyden SB 15.05m
Javelin Throw 600g: 1. Travis Round OVA 18.43m.

3000m Race Walk: 1. Oliver Morgan OVA 15:46.76



Club Shields 2019-20

Hobart Harrier Cup:

The winner of the Hobart Harrier Cup is determined annually by totalling the placings on a 3,2,1 basis in all Tasmanian men's open track and field championships – individual and relay, contested in that year.

The winner for 2019-20 was University of Tasmania AC. Top point scores were:

- 1 University of Tasmania AC 51pts
- 2 OVA Southern Saints 32pts
- 3 North West AC 21pts

F Kohl Shield:

The winner of the F Kohl Shield is determined annually by totalling the placings on a 3,2,1 basis in all Tasmanian women's open track and field championships – individual and relay, contested in that year.

The winner for 2019-20 was Eastern Suburbs AC. Top point scores were:

- 1 Eastern Suburbs AC 60pts
- 2 North West AC 48pts
- 3 University of Tasmania AC 23pts

Blake Shield:

The Blake Shield was again this season awarded to the club which scored the highest total points in events contested in the men's and women's open (5,4,3) and under 16 (3,2,1) age groups on the main weekends of the Tasmanian State Championships.

The winner for 20119/20 was University of Tasmania AC. Top point scores were:

- 1 University of Tasmania AC 130pts
- 2 North West AC 113pts
- 3 Eastern Suburbs AC 108pts

Statewide Interclub Shield:

The Statewide Interclub Shield was not contested in 2019-20.



Office Bearers

Tasmanian Amateur Athletic Association

SEASON	PRESIDENT	CHAIRMAN	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1902/03	Sir Elliott Lewis		LA Wilkinson	
1903/04	Sir Elliott Lewis		LA Wilkinson	WT Crick
1904/05	Sir Elliott Lewis		WJ Whelan	WJ Gibson
1905/06	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	WJ Gibson
1906/07	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1907/08	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1908/09	Sir Elliott Lewis		EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1909/10	Sir Elliott Lewis	AB Howell	EA Brooke	NG Douglas
1910/11	Sir Elliott Lewis	AB Howell	EA Brooke	
1911/12	Sir Elliott Lewis	JJ Breen	EA Brooke	CH Elliott
1912/13	Sir Elliott Lewis	EA Brooke	JA Edwards	CH Elliott
1913/14	Sir Elliott Lewis	EA Brooke	JA Edwards	CH Elliott
1914/15	Justice H Nicholls		JA Edwards	JA Edwards
1915/16*	Justice H Nicholls		JA Edwards	R Harley
1916/17*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	
1917/18*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	
1918/19*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	
1919/20*	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	
1920/21	Sir Herbert Nicholls		JA Edwards	
1921/22	Sir Herbert Nicholls	Lt Col CH Elliott	JA Edwards	Lt Col CH Elliott
1922/23	Sir Herbert Nicholls	Lt Col CH Elliott	JA Edwards	Lt Col CH Elliott
1923/24	Sir Herbert Nicholls	JJ Breen	JA Edwards	HH Parker
1924/25	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	HH Parker	JA Edwards/RB Leitch
1925/26	Sir Herbert Nicholls	TC Allen	KM McGann	RB Leitch
1926/27	Sir Herbert Nicholls	G Crosby Gilmore	RB Leitch	R Darcey/MLI Round
1927/28	Sir Herbert Nicholls	G Crosby Gilmore	MLI Round	R Darcey
1928/29	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	MLI Round	R Darcey
1929/30	Sir Herbert Nicholls	AB Howell	MLI Round	R Darcey
1930/31	Sir Herbert Nicholls		MLI Round	R Darcey
1931/32	Sir Herbert Nicholls		MLI Round	R Darcey
1932/33	WH Clemes	CJ Searl	CH Harvey	R Darcey / OK Colman
1933/34	WH Clemes	CJ Searl	CH Harvey/GA Walker	OK Colman
1934/35	WH Clemes	NG Hutton	W Crosby/MLI Round	OK Colman
1935/36	WH Clemes	NG Hutton	MLI Round	OK Colman
1936/37	WH Clemes	FA Rose	MLI Round	RA Wise
1937/38	WH Clemes	AF Preshaw/	RB Finlay	RB Finlay
1020/20	M/II Clamas	FA Rose		W/Longuerthy
1938/39	WH Clemes	TJ Hallam	DF Gee	W Langworthy
1939/40	WH Clemes	TF Hallam	DF Gee/FC Morell	W Langworthy/



SEASON	PRESIDENT	CHAIRMAN	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
				FC Morell
1944/45		TF Hallam	FC Morrell	
1945/46	NG Hutton	FA Rose	FC Morrell	FC Morrell
1946/47	NG Hutton	NG Hutton/	NJ Ruddock	L Pedder/J Dovey
		JA Morriss		
1947/48	NG Hutton	JA Morriss	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus
1948/49	NG Hutton	JA Morriss	NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus
1949/50	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus
1950/51	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	AG Pybus/ NJ Ruddock
1951/52	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1952/53	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1953/54	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1954/55	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1955/56	EW Barwick		PG Hadlow	PG Hadlow
1956/57	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1957/58	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1958/59	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1959/60	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1960/61	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1961/62	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1962/63	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1963/64	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1964/65	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1965/66	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1966/67	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1967/68	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1968/69	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1969/70	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1970/71	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1971/72	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1972/73	EW Barwick		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1973/74	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1974/75	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1975/76	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1976/77	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1977/78	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1978/79	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1979/80	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
1980/81	GT Briggs		NJ Ruddock	NJ Ruddock
[1980/81	Year of winding up	and amalgamation	with TWAAA}	



Tasmanian Women's Amateur Athletic Association

SEASON	PRESIDENT	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1935/36	E Griffiths/E Darling	R Dean/I Walker	Mrs GB Scott
1936/37	E Darling/Lady Lewis	I Walker/G Gosling	Mrs GB Scott
1937/38	Mrs JH Geappen	G Gosling	I Walker
1951/52	J Freeman	M Triffitt	Mr K Galbraith
1952/53	J Freeman	M Triffitt	Mr J Robertson
1953/54	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	B Cashman
1954/55	E	M Triffitt	
1955/56	E	M Triffitt	
1956/57	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Smith
1957/58	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1958/59	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1959/60	D Kitchenman	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1960/61	Lady Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1961/62	Lady Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1962/63	Lady Park	M Triffitt	D Frawley
1963/64	Lady Park	M (Triffitt) Ebzery	D Frawley
1964/65	Alderman Mabel Miller	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1965/66	Alderman Mabel Miller	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1966/67	Dame Mabel Miller	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1967/68	P Mickleborough	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1968/69	P Mickleborough	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1969/70	D Claxton	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1970/71	D Claxton	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1971/72	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1972/73	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1973/74	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1974/75	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1975/76	J Bowring	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1976/77	L Jepson	M Ebzery	D Frawley
1977/78	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1978/79	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1979/80	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
1980/81	L Jepson	M Ebzery OAM	D Frawley
[1980/81	Year of winding up and amalgo	imation with TAAA}	



Amateur Athletic Association of Tasmania

SEASON	PRESIDENT	EXEC DIRECTOR	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1981	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1981/82	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1982/83	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1983/84	GT Briggs	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1984/85	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1985/86	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock

Athletic Association of Tasmania

SEASON	PRESIDENT	EXEC DIRECTOR	HON SECRETARY	HON TREASURER
1986/87	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1987/88	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock
1988/89	GT Briggs AM	NJ Ruddock	M Ebzery OAM	NJ Ruddock



Athletics Tasmania

SEASON	PRESIDENT	EXECUTIVE OFFICER	FINANCE DIRECTOR
1989/90	K McNamara	NJ Ruddock AM/A Rider	NJ Ruddock AM
1990/91	K McNamara	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1991/92	A Willis	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1992/93	W Fletcher	NJ Ruddock AM	NJ Ruddock AM
1993/94	W Fletcher	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1994/95	W Fletcher/T Dwyer	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1995/96	T Dwyer	KP Oakey	NJ Ruddock AM
1996/97	T Dwyer	KP Oakley/PG.Scammell	NJ Ruddock AM
1997/98	T Dwyer	PG Scammell	NJ Ruddock AM/MA Bruens
1998/99	T Dwyer	PG Scammell/M Bell	MA Bruens/R Barnes
1999/00	T Dwyer/T Mahoney	M Bell	R Barnes/J Langford
2000/01	T Mahoney	M Bell/G Jablonski	J Langford
2001/02	T Mahoney	G Jablonski	J Langford
2002/03	T Mahoney	G Jablonski	J Langford
2003/04	B Roe	G Jablonski	J Langford
2004/05	B Roe	G Jablonski	J Langford
2005/06	B Roe	G Jablonski (to 28.10.05)	J Langford
2006/07	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2007/08	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2008/09	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2009/10	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2010/11	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2011/12	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2012/13	B Roe	B Roe	S Foster
2013/14	B Roe/M Gunson	B Roe	S Foster/P Taranto
2014/15	M Gunson	B Roe/G Steele (from 31.03.15)	P Taranto
2015/16	M Gunson	G Steele	P Taranto
2016/17	M Gunson/S Miller	G Steele	P Taranto (until 17.09.16)
2017/18	S Miller	G Steele	
2018/19	S Miller	G Steele	
2019/20	S Miller / A Eiszele	G Steele	



Athletes and Teams Placed in Australian Championships 2019-20

AUSTRALIAN OPEN CHAMPIONSHIPS

Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	5000m	Men	1	13.38.77
Stewart McSweyn	UTAS	10000m	Men	1	27.23.80
James Hansen	UTAS	Mile	Men	1=	4.14.60

AUSTRALIAN OUT OF STADIUM CHAMPIONSHIPS

Sam Clifford	NEW	6000m Cross Country	U18 Men	1	18:12
Will Bottle	NEW	5km Road Walk	U16 Men	2	26:00
Thomas Murton	UTAS	Marathon	Open Men	3	2:27.36
Tasmania		Marathon Teams	Open Men	3	19pts
(Thomas Murton, Alist	er Foot, Matth	new Zegfeld)			
Anna Blackwell	OVA	10km Road Walk	U20 Women	3	54:27

AUSTRALIAN JUNIOR AND AGE CHAMPIONSHIPS

Darcy Noonan	OVA	Combined Event	U15 Men 2	3687 pts
Olivia Jones	ESAC	Combined Event	U15 Women3	4072 pts

AUSTRALIAN ALL SCHOOLS CHAMPIONSHIPS

Samuel Clifford	NEW	1500m	U18 Boys	1	3.57.53
Samuel Clifford	NEW	3000m	U18 Boys	1	8.23.94
Abbie Butler	NEW	2000m Steeplechase	U16 Girls	1	6.48.34
Alexander Kwa	SBHC	2000m Steeplechase	U16 Boys	2	6.21.54
Ella Atkins	OVA	2000m Steeplechase	U16 Girls	2	6.58.06
Isabella Hippel	ESAC	Shot Put (3kg)	U16 Girls	2	13.96m
Olivia Jones	ESAC	Combined Event	12yrs Girls	2	1159pts
Zoe Laurenson	UTAS	Pole Vault	U16 Girls	3	3.50m
Harrison McLeod	SBHC	200m	U14 Boys	3	24.00
Chelsea Scolyer	NWAC	100m	U14 Girls	3	12.12
Chelsea Scolyer	NWAC	200m	U14 Girls	3	25.28
Olivia Jones	ESAC	Long Jump	12yrs Girls	3	4.93m

Note: that in 2019-20 the Australian Track and Field Championships in all events except for the Mile, 5000m, 10000m, 20km Walk and Combined Events and the Australian Age Track and Field Championships in all events except for Combined Events were cancelled due to the COVID-19 Pandemic. Those championships that were contested were held prior to the national shutdown of sporting competitions.



Athletics Tasmania Athletes of the Year 2019-20

MEN

Open	Stewart McSweyn (University of Tasmania)
Masters	John Howe (TMA/OVA Southern Saints)
Para-Athletes Open	Deon Kenzie (North West)
Para-Athletes Junior	Samuel Walker (University of Tasmania)
Under 20	Harvey Chilcott (University of Tasmania)
Under 18	Samuel Clifford (Newstead Athletics)
Under 16	Alexander Kwa (Sandy Bay)
Under 14 Emerging Talent	Harrison McLeod (Sandy Bay)
Sprints/Hurdles	Jack Hale (Northern Suburbs)
Distance/Walks	Stewart McSweyn (University of Tasmania)
Out of Stadium	Nick Earl (University of Tasmania)
Jumps/Combined Events	Brandon Clark (Northern Suburbs)
Throws	Hamish Peacock (University of Tasmania)

WOMEN

Open	Milly Clark (University of Tasmania)
Masters	Adele Lucas (TMA/Northern Suburbs)
Under 20	Jane Hickie (Eastern Suburbs)
Under 18	Rachel Hosie (Eastern Suburbs)
Under 16	Abbie Butler (Newstead Athletics)
Under 14 Emerging Talent	Chelsea Scolyer (North West)
Sprints/Hurdles	Morgan Gaffney (North West)
Distance/Walks	Anna Blackwell (OVA Southern Saints)
Out of Stadium	Milly Clark (University of Tasmania)
Jumps/Combined Events	Jane Hickie (Eastern Suburbs)
Throws	Julia Direen (OVA Southern Saints)



Financial Report 2019-20

Refer Appendix 1



Sponsors and Supporters

Athletics Tasmania would like to thank the following for their support:



















ma

Running ebge

21

JOBLINK







